CITY OF SOUTH AMBOY
PLANNING BOARD
REGULAR MEETING/MINUTES
April 28, 2021

Members present: Mary Szaro, Scott Kominkiwiecz, Mayor Fred A. Henry, Councilman Tom
Reilly, Thomas Kelly, Holly Hughes, Janet Kern, Gary Forshner, William
DeMasi

Members absent: George Baranowski, Jorge Gonzalez-Gomez

Also present: Jason C. Valetutto, P.E., P.P., James E. Stahl, Esq.

Chairwoman Szaro called this meeting to order.

Adequate notice of this meeting has been provided under “The Open Public Meeting Act of New
Jersey” by advertisement published in the Home News Tribune, on the City of South Amboy
Planning/Zoning Board website, and by posting on the information board at City Hall. Electronic
notice has been provided via the agenda on the City Website and the agenda posted on the bulletin
board at City Hall.

Roll call was taken at this time.

Motion by Holly Hughes, seconded by Gary Forshner to accept the Minutes of the March 24, 2021
meeting. Motion carried: 9-0, 0 abstention.

Chairwoman Szaro then reviewed the evening’s agenda.

Announcement of Application Carried

Brian Vallee, Ken Barton & Charnie Stein — PB Application # 408-20

167 N. Broadway / Block 47, Lot 16

Motion by Gary Forshner, second by Scott Kominkiwiecz to accept the request made by Mr.
Salvortore Alfieri Esq, to carry the application to the May 26, 2021 meeting with no further notice
required. All in favor

Completeness
Johnrose FM, LLC — PB Application # 412-20

3630 and 3640 Highway 35 / Block 90, Lot 3 & 6

Completeness committee member, Holly Hughes, stated that she is in receipt of a letter from AJV
Engineering, Inc. dated April 9, 2021, regarding Application #412-20, Johnrose FM, LLC
recommending Conditionally Complete.

Motion by Holly Hughes, seconded by Janet Kern, to accept the recommendation of Conditionally
Complete for Application #412-20, Johnrose FM, LLC.
Motion carried; 2-0, 0 abstentions.



Huiwen Yu — PB Application # 418-21

23 Lighthouse Drive / Block 166, Lot 4

Completeness committee member Holly Hughes stated that she is in receipt of a letter from AJV
Engineering, Inc. dated April 27, 2021, regarding Application #418-21, Huiwen Yu
recommending Completeness.

Motion by Holly Hughes, seconded by Janet Kern, to accept the recommendation of Completeness
for Application #418-21 Huiwen Yu

Motion carried: 2-0, 0 abstentions.

Continued Public Hearing

Helen-S Remodeling, LLC. — Application # 415-20
415 Main Street / Block 69, Lot 1

Please refer to the attached transcript

Chairwoman Szaro asked for a motion to open this portion of the meeting to the public. Motion
by Thomas Kelly, seconded by Janet Kern. With no members of the public wishing to speak,
Chairwoman Szaro asked for a motion to close this portion of the meeting. Motion by Janet Kern,
seconded by Thomas Kelly.

Motion by Gary Forshner, seconded by Janet Kern to approve the Site Plan portion of the
application subject to all the testimony and all conditions outlined in the letter from AJV
Engineering, Inc. dated March 17, 2021.

Public Hearing
HBD SouthAmboy, LLC — PB Application # 416-21
139 Rosewell Street / Block 161.02, Lot 21 & 22

Please refer to the attached transcript

Chairwoman Szaro asked for a motion to open this portion of the meeting to the public. Motion
by Janet, seconded by Gary Forshner. With no members of the public wishing to speak,
Chairwoman Szaro asked for a motion to close this portion of the meeting. Motion by Scott
Kominkiwiecz, seconded by Janet Kern.

Chairwoman Szaro asked for a motion for this application PB# 416-21 to be continued. Submission
of redesigned plans must be submitted by May 07,2021, to be heard at the next regularly scheduled
meeting on May 26, 2021, with no further notice required.

Motion by Thomas Kelly seconded by Janet Kern. All in favor

Metaline Products Company, LLC — PB Application # 391-18A
101 N. Feltus Street / Block 71, Lot 19

At 9:30 pm Chairwoman Szaro mentioned that PB Application # 391-18A would not have
adequate time to start and finish their hearing. Chairwoman Szaro asked for a motion to move this



application to the next regularly scheduled meeting on May 26, 2021. Motioned Thomas Kelly,
seconded by Janet Kern. All in favor

Discussion

Referral from Mayor and Council - Historic Preservation Action

City Council Resolution No. 21-095 dated April 21, 2021, has been referred to the Planning Board
for review and recommendation of the City of South Amboy Historic Preservation Commission’s
Resolution HCP 1-21 dated February 24, 2021. AJV Engineering, Inc. letter dated April 26, 2021,
recommends that the Planning Board designate the Independence Engine & Hose Co. 1 Firehouse
as an Individual Landmark located at 127 North Broadway.

Chairwoman Szaro asked for a motion to approve the recommendation by the City of South
Amboy Council. Motion by Holly Hughes, seconded by Thomas Kelly. Motion carried 9-0, 0
abstentions.

PB# 411-20 - Reconsideration of Application
536 Center Street / Block 136, Lot 1

Mr. Kenneth Pape, Esq. has requested reconsideration of his client’s application in a letter dated
April 12, 2021. Mr. Pape stated there is a substantial change to their application by removing the
bar/restaurant component of their proposal and installing eight apartment units, broken down into
five one-bedroom units and three two-bedroom units. A Recommendation of Consideration was
prepared by AJV Engineering, Inc. to consider giving the applicant a hearing date subject to all
conditions are met in the letter dated April 26, 2021.

Motion by Gary Forshner, seconded by Scott Kominkiwiecz. Motion carried 9-0, 0 abstentions.

Chairwoman Szaro asked for a motion to open the meeting to the public. Motion by Janet Kern,
seconded by Gary Forshner. With no one from the public wishing to speak, Chairwoman Szaro
asked for a motion to close the public portion of this meeting. Motion by Gary Forshner, seconded
by Janet Kern.

Chairwoman Szaro announced that the next virtually scheduled meeting would be held on
Wednesday, May 26, 2021, at 7:00 pm.

Chairwoman Szaro called this meeting to adjourn. All in favor.

Respectfully submitted,

Amy Russo
Planning Board Secretary
Minutes Approved on May 26, 2021
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THE CHAIRWOMAN: Next up, applications.
We have application -- this is a continued hearing,
number 415-20, Helen-S Remodeling, LLC. Mr. Downs.

MR. DOWNS: Thank you, ladies and
gentlemen. How are you?

THE CHAIRWOMAN: Good. How are you?

MR. DOWNS: Tough getting into this --
onto the web site today. Oh, boy. Speed Racer Jjust
went down Main Street.

MR. STAHL: Mr. Downs, if you may -- and
I know that you're conversant in this. Please make
sure that your witnesses after they're sworn in
indicate as they're testifying, not every sentence,
in their testimony, Higgins, and then he would
testify, and if he jumps in to respond answer from
the board or the public, he would say Higgins, and
the board member will surely indicate who they are
when they jump in.

It also may be helpful for you to give a
S5-minute update as to where we left off on this
prior application, and this is a planning board
function, so if there's anyone here who was not at
the prior hearing, they cannot vote unless they have
reviewed the transcript and executed a certification

with Amy. So she has a 1list of who can vote.
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So the -- it is now a new court,
Mr. Downs. Go to it.

MR. DOWNS: Thanks. So basically, we
left off last time we had to submit a plan with
where the fencing was for the 6-foot plastic
board-on-board fence. I submitted that application.
Mr. Valetutto reviewed it in his letter I believe
of -- the letter of April 16, which I acknowledge I
received a copy of, and basically I have my client,
Mr. Plochocki, here, to elucidate some more
testimony based upon the fence and the reason for
the fence. I will note as I read the transcript
that I did make an application to amend -- I did

make the motion to amend the application to include

the fence as part of the application last month. So
that's where -- I think that's where we are right
now, Jim. Where are we going to go in --

MR. STAHL: Yes, you did amend to ink
the change in the plans, yes, sir.

MR. DOWNS: I didn't hear you.

MR. STAHL: Yes. I agreed with you that
there was an amendment to the application to include
the fence.

MR. DOWNS: Okay, so I guess we're ready

to go and ask Mr. Plochocki some more gquestions.
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He's previously under oath so I'm assuming that the
oath continues?
MR. STAHL: Yes, 1t does. He doesn't

have to be resworn.

A NDRZEJ PLOCHOTCTIKTI, having been
previously sworn, resumed and testified as follows:
DIRECT EXAMINATION BY MR. DOWNS:

0. Andrew, come closer.

THE CHAIRWOMAN: Can I just ask everyone
to go on mute. Somebody is dialing their phone, and
we can hear you.

MR. DOWNS: Anytime you're ready, Mary,
Jim.

THE CHAIRWOMAN: I think we're good. Go
ahead.

Q. Okay. Okay, Andrew, you did a survey of
the property after the last meeting; is that

correct?

A. Yes, correct.
Q. And you measured -- and you measured the
distances between where the fence -- where the

fencing is located from the front yard setback on
Main Street; 1is that correct?

A. Yes, correct.
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Plochocki - direct

Q. And we marked up a survey plan to show

where that location i1s; is that correct?

A. Yes.
Q. All right. I'm going to show you if I
can find it. It's in this -- there we go. I'm

going to show you a copy of the survey that we
marked up. Does that depict the location of the
o6-foot fence; 1is that correct? This i1is Main Street,
and the fence on the Main Street side and Feltus
Street side of the property, it's approximately

25 feet back from the setback line of the corner of
the house that's on Main Street, which is -- I
believe is 17 feet off of Main Street, itself, so
you're approximately 42 or 43 feet behind off of

Main Street; is that correct?

A. Yes, correct.
0. And on the other side, it's -- 6-foot
fence is approximately -- approximately 45 feet off

of Main Street; 1is that correct?

A. Yes, correct.

0. And that chain link -- and that fence
matches up completely with the chain link fence of
your next door neighbor in their back yard; is that
correct?

A. Yes.
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Plochocki - direct

Q. Okay. Now, what kind of animal do you
have? You mentioned you had a dog.

A. I have German Shepherd.

Q. And how big is he?

A. He's average size.

0. How much does he weigh?

A. Ninety ponds.

Q. So it's a big dog, right?

A. Yes, he's big dog.

Q. All right, and you need that fence for
the safety so that the dog doesn't get out; is that
correct?

A. Yes, correct, because the neighbor got a
dog, too.

Q. Your neighbor next door, yes.

A. Yes. That's why I want to separate the
two dogs.

Q. Okay. That's why you wanted the

board-on-board fence along the neighbor's property
line, also, so they don't get at each other. Okay.

Now, you didn't get a permit to install the fence,

did you?
A. No.
Q. And why not?

A. I just, you know, was a rush to --
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Plochocki

Q.

A.

- direct

You didn't think you needed it?

I don't think I need it,

you know,

because this was the old fence and was cut it down.

I just put it back in the same footing.

Q.

fence on

And the fence that was up -- there was a

the Feltus Street side, and that was

basically a 2-by-2 metal fence with the metal

sguares,

A.

Q.

the curb

like a garden fence?

Yeah.

Now, with the curb cuts,

you understood

cuts on the two lots, the two curb cuts,

one on Main Street and one on Augusta Street, they

were there when you purchased the property;

correct?

A.

Q.

Yes, was correct.

is that

And you have learned from speaking with

people that those curb cuts have been there since

this house was built?

A.

Q.

Yes.

So that those two curb cuts are there

for about 91 years now.

A.

Q.

Yeah.

And did you do any rehabilitation of any

of the sidewalks after you purchased the property?

A.

After the last winter,

I just,

you know,
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Plochocki - direct
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clean up lot of pieces, you know.

Q. On Main Street. What did you do on Main
Street? You cut the roots of two of those big trees
up there?

A. Yeah, three of them I cut the roots and

I straighten out the sidewalk.

Q. You relayed sidewalks so --

A. Yes.

Q. -- 1t was level.

A. No tripping hazard, yeah.

Q. Okay. You have any objection to fixing

the sidewalk on Augusta Street that's raised where

the tree is?

A. No.
Q. Okay.
A. And the two exits from the parking lot,

I want to put like a small gate to prevent people
walk through the parking because a lot of people
walk through the -- with the kids, with the dogs. I
want to put like a small gate both sides to prevent
to stop the people driving through my parking.

MR. DOWNS: Okay. Okay. That's all
that I have for him at this point, Mr. -- Miss
Chairman. I do want to interject one thing, also,

just as an aside. I've been under oath, too, as you
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know. South Amboy Police Department has been using
my parking lot since forever as a staging area for
surveilling vehicles up and down Main Street for
speeding and other traffic violations, and they've
used that with the consent of Mr. Sheehan for years
and myself when I -- ever since I become the tenant.
So that's always been used as an area where the
police observe the traffic coming into town.
Usually it's -- I think most of us realize that
coming down Main Street, everybody barrels into town
at about 35, 50 -- 35, 40, 50 miles an hour, and we
have a sign up by Main Ligquor, speed trap sign, and
every so often even when I come into town, I'm doing
40 not realizing it, but that's what the police have
used that, and they use as a staging area for their
checkpoints.

I have nothing else at this point.

MR. STAHL: Stahl here, if I may, Madam
Chairwoman. Are you looking for extra points for
that, Tom? Is that why you bring that up, that
you're a good citizen?

Two other questions of your client. Can
I assume that a 4-foot fence would not be sufficient
to stop the dog from jumping over it; am I correct?

MR. DOWNS: Say it again, Jim.
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MR. STAHL: A 4-foot fence would not be
enough to stop a dog --

MR. DOWNS: He's else got inside the
fence a tree line of arborvitaes that are already
6 feet that extend over top of the fence --

MR. STAHL: And, Mr. Downs -—-

MR. DOWNS: -- about 18-inch center on
center.

MR. STAHL: You have received
Mr. Valetutto's letter of August 16, 2021, with
additional comments and revisions and requirements,
and does your client have any objection to complying
with that letter?

MR. DOWNS: With respect to the sidewalk
on Augusta Street, no. Main Street, as Mr.
Valetutto rightly indicates, is a county
right-of-way. It's not a -- it's not a city
right-of-way, so I think the county has jurisdiction
for whatever is on Main Street. Mr. Higgins may put
his two cents in on that if you need it.

MR. STAHL: Well, and then the last
gquestion is your client understands, as do you as
his representative, that all conditions and terms
set forth in the prior report of AJV and the

testimony given at the prior hearing are in full
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13
force and effect. Do you understand that?

MR. DOWNS: (Audio disruption) what we
agree to, but -- I don't think there's a complete
agreement on everything of Jason's letter of last
month.

MR. STAHL: Well, if you haven't, then
Jason will go through it. I -- but the
representations on record still stand.

MR. DOWNS: I understand that.

MR. STAHL: I'll go through -- let Jason

go through his report.

THE CHAIRWOMAN: Jason, would you like

MR. VALETUTTO: Do that now? The
April 16 letter, the first comment, number 4, they
have agreed to replace those two sections that I had
discovered as tripping hazards. Again, Main Street
is not a board jurisdiction. I just pointed out
that the sidewalk did not appear in good condition.
Board does not have any jurisdiction or right to
force them to into replacing or making it better;
however, I'm always a big safety person, so we can
always put that request in or bring it up to them
that i1if somebody should fall or whatnot, they are

aware that the condition of the sidewalk is not up
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to standard.

Number 5 was in regards to the parking
lot. There was discussion last month, and it seemed
that the board agreed and was okay with the parking
lot staying as is with the amount of parking and
still maintaining the two driveways, one entrance on
Main Street and one entrance on Augusta Street. The
issue I had witnessed was a vehicle traveling on
Augusta made a right turn into the parking lot, sped
through the parking lot, and made a left turn onto
Main Street in order to beat a red traffic light.

I heard the testimony Mr. Downs that his
applicant is willing to put up gates to prevent
people from walking and entering on the property. I
think that's a good suggestion; however, I have a
concern with adding a gate to the Main Street side
with that being a major road, a county road where
cars are indeed speeding. If there is a gate up,
how are they going to -- are they Jjust going to stop
in the middle of the road, get out, open the gate so
they can pull into their driveway? I don't think
that's a very safe condition. So if they're going
to be putting up a gate, it almost seems like they
are really going to be utilizing Augusta Street for

entrance and exit of their parking lot. I think the
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board should heavily -- or not heavily -- I think
the board should just have the slight discussion on
the issue of gates and the possibility of at least
closing off that Main Street side.

The new comments were in regards to the
fence. I highlighted where front yards are on the
property. There are some sections of fence that are
6 feet that are within a front yard. That creates
the variance, the bulk variance that they would be
seeking. I did hear testimony that they have a
German Shepherd that they wish to enclose on their
property, and that was the reason why they wanted
6-foot fence; however, they do have 4-foot fence
along Augusta Street, so the dog can still jump off
onto Augusta Street, so I don't really understand
how the dog is going to magically not want to exit
on the shorter side of the fence. If that's the
issue, the reason why they're giving for 6-foot,
they really should be able to provide the 4-foot,
but I leave that up to the board to decide.

I believe that's the end. I have
provided a picture just to show the existing fence
as 1s that's out there. You can see the 4-foot and
the 6-foot difference, and as I said, this is a

marked-up survey. We do not know if that 4-foot
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fence is even on the property. It goes right to the
sidewalk, as you can see in my photo that I
provided, and not -- property lines don't always go
to the sidewalk. Usually, there is some grass area
before sidewalk that's still part of the public
right-of-way. So that fence might not even be on
the property, so it might be wise for them to have a
surveyor actually locate that fence to ensure that
it is either on the property line or within their
property, not the city right-of-way.

That's all the comments I have from my
report.

MR. DOWNS: Just from my background --

THE CHAIRWOMAN: Thank you, Jason. Mr. --

MR. DOWNS: Tom Downs. Just from my
background, I cut the grass on Saturday, and there's
grass between the fence and the sidewalk that I had
to cut. I need a weed wacker to get the rest
because I couldn't get it all, but it's not up to
the sidewalk. There is spacing. Probably about a
foot there.

MR. VALETUTTO: Okay, there's maybe --
I'm not -- I didn't --

MR. DOWNS: Foot and a half.

MR. VALETUTTO: Probably like 3 -- 1
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don't think there's a foot and a half based on that
photo. Agree to disagree, but I don't believe that
that is the property line.

MR. FORSHNER: Can someone possibly put
up the plans, share their screen so we're all
looking at that.

MR. VALETUTTO: I don't have a digital.

THE CHAIRWOMAN: Amy, do we have the
ability to put that up?

MR. DOWNS: Looking for this, Gary?

MR. FORSHNER: Yeah. That's the plan
that I'd like to see, but we're not going to be able
to see it on that.

MR. DOWNS: No, not at all, not on

this --

MS. RUSSO: I can try.

MR. VALETUTTO: I can see if I can find
the -- Amy, you can find the file that I sent to
you.

THE CHAIRWOMAN: While we're waiting for
that -- does anybody --

MR. FORSHNER: I have it on my screen.
I can share it now if you'd like.
THE CHAIRWOMAN: Amy, can you give Gary

rights. Amy. Amy, are you there?
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MR. FORSHNER: I think we put her to
sleep. Okay. Now I've got it. Says I've been made
a presenter. Hold on. Maybe this will work. Okay.
Are you guys seeing this?

THE CHAIRWOMAN: Yup, here it comes.

MR. FORSHNER: Okay, so I heard what
Jason said about the 4-foot fence. Are you guys
seeing 1it?

THE CHAIRWOMAN: Yes.

A BOARD MEMBER: I'm not.

MR. FORSHNER: You're not. It's saying
that you guys can see the screen. I was just trying
to clarify because Jason had mentioned a 4-foot
fence that I didn't notice before along Augusta, so
I have the question about, you know, keeping the dog
in, if that's going to be a concern. I don't have a
problem with the fence. Frankly, where it's located
it doesn't appear to me, although, Jason, I'll defer
to you because I haven't looked at the site, itself,
but I wouldn't object to putting in in an
appropriate location subject to Jason's approval a
6-foot fence if that's what's required for a dog
that they have. You know, they're stuck with two
front -- sort of three with Feltus -- front vyards,

and so they don't have a back yard that they can put
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a fenced up area, and I don't know -- I don't
perceive that putting a 6-foot fence in along
Augusta is detrimental in any way. That's why I
raised the question.

MR. VALETUTTO: Well, Gary, they're
already asking for the variance for the 6-foot on
the two sides, so adding the 6-foot along Augusta
Street isn't an issue. The only issue with 6-foot
fences in the front yards 1is sight visibility as
cars are trying to leave or back out or whatever.
You could see on the survey, their driveway curb cut
is actually to the left side of the driveway
furthest away from the fence, so they will have the
visibility of cars on Augusta Street if the board
approves it.

MR. FORSHNER: So, Tom, did your client
want to do a 6-foot fence along Augusta?

MR. DOWNS: Yeah, they'll accept that.

MR. FORSHNER: I mean, is that something
they desire? I don't want to impose it upon them,
but it seems to me if they're going to put a --

MR. DOWNS: Here's the one thing Jason's
missing. There's a 12-foot hedgerow where that
6-foot fence is on the Feltus Street side of the

building. That fence -- that hedgerow is 12 feet
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tall, so that's --

MR. VALETUTTO: There i1s no requirements
on height of the fence or -- I'm sorry -- hedgerow,
Tom. There is a requirement of the fence.

MR. DOWNS: You're talking about sight
distance triangle basically, and that --

MR. VALETUTTO: And I'm not -- Tom, I'm
not arguing. I was actually helping your case by
saying that the curb cut is further away, so I don't
know why you're arguing why me.

MR. DOWNS: I'm not.

THE CHAIRWOMAN: Okay, well, let's not
argue. Let's get back to the fact that we were
talking about the 4-foot fence that's on Augusta
Street and would you like to increase it to a 6.

MR. DOWNS: The answer is yes.

MR. VALETUTTO: Mary, I would suggest
that they should have a surveyor locate that
property line to ensure that when the 6-foot fence
is installed, it is indeed on their property, not in
the city right-of-way.

MR. FORSHNER: And I would concur with
that recommendation.

THE CHAIRWOMAN: Is your client

acceptable to that?
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MR. DOWNS: I don't think he wanted to
incur a thousand dollars for a survey, but if that's
what it is, that's what it is.

MR. KELLY: This i1s Tom Kelly. Jason,
are we going to ask them to come for a zoning
permit, in which case if they want to step the fence
in 6 inches from what we assume is the property
line, that may alleviate the problem or the issue
for them to go out and get a survey done. If they
step it in 6 inches, do we get away from the
discrepancy of where the property may or may not be?

MR. VALETUTTO: See, that's the key
right there, Tom, may or may not be. I'm not a
surveyor; you're not a surveyor. We can't locate
where this property line is. If they had sidewalk
or the curb on that survey, it would be a lot easier
to try to approximate where that property line is.
They don't have to get a surveyor to go out there
and do an entire survey. All they got to do is
locate that property corner and then just run it
pretty much parallel to the sidewalk.

And, Gary, you're still sharing your
sScreen. We can see everything you're typing.

MR. FORSHNER: Okay.

THE CHAIRWOMAN: The other consideration



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

Plochocki - direct
22

as far as the Augusta Street fence if it's going to

be moved back is the fact that there are two --

right behind the fence, there are two -- Tom, help
me with this -- two balls that I know were the
original builder that was set -- like his -- how

should I say this --

MR. STAHL: That was my great
grandfather's signature as a mason. That's the last
set of the basketballs, for lack of a better word,
in town right now. It's true.

THE CHAIRWOMAN: Right, so hopefully,
any movement of the fence wouldn't have to harm
them.

MR. DOWNS: Yes, that's true. That is
history. That's almost a hundred years.

THE CHAIRWOMAN: Or are you going to
take those with you, Tom?

MR. DOWNS: They weigh about 250 pounds
each.

THE CHAIRWOMAN: Okay. So where do we
land on this?

MR. KELLY: So, Jason, I guess my
gquestion is are we going to handle it here at the
board level, or are we just going to say that the

applicant is going to come for a zoning permit for
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the location of the 6-foot fence along Augusta
Street and then we'll move on from there, in which
case, the board will approve the 6-foot fence, the
location to be determined by a zoning permit
application.

MR. VALETUTTO: That's a good --

MR. DOWNS: Zoning permit application or
fence permit application?

MR. VALETUTTO: That's a good
suggestion, Tom, but in order to grant them that
zoning permit, we need to verify that it's -- well,
I guess the town is protected by the zoning permit,
itself, that we don't verify where property lines
are located, but that lies on the shoulders of the
applicant, and if it's discovered that they did not
build it on their property, they would be required
to move it back to their property. So it's a good
suggestion, Tom, if the board wishes to handle it
that way that they will grant them the variance for
the 6-foot fence within the front yard, and then the
installation of that fence has to be done by zoning
permit. That way they can verify -- they can get a
surveyor to verify where that property line is.
That's probably the easiest and guickest.

MR. DOWNS: If T may, I spoke to my
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client. What we would propose to do is to move the
fence to the inside of the arborvitae tree line that
is presently inside the fence so that -- move it in.
That would move it in definitely behind those two
concrete balls, Mary.

THE CHAIRWOMAN: Okay.

MR. DOWNS: I think that will be -- so
the balls would be showing out on Augusta Street.

THE CHAIRWOMAN: Which would certainly
be within your property line.

MR. DOWNS: I think the ball's
definitely within the property line.

MR. STAHL: So based upon Tom Downs's --
his client's relocation of the fence within the
arborvitae, do not now have to go get a zoning
permit with respect to the survey. I just don't
want loose ends.

MR. FORSHNER: I think what we're saying
is, as long as they get a zoning permit for a 6-foot
fence in approximately the location it's in now that
we're granting them the 6-foot fence. That seems
easy and makes sure that, you know, staff at City
Hall is comfortable with the location of the fence
without them having to jump through unnecessary

hoops.
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MR. STAHL: I agree, and that's Tom
Kelly's domain.

MR. FORSHNER: Right.

MR. KELLY: Actually, Mr. Stahl, that's
actually Mr. Valetutto's domain.

MR. VALETUTTO: I'm the zoning officer.

MR. STAHL: You're building -- I got it.
I know. I remember.

THE CHAIRWOMAN: Okay. Any other
qgquestions for Mr. Downs or his -- or the applicant?

MR. KELLY: Actually, I Jjust have one
qgquick qguestion. I know we broached the subject last
meeting. The advertisement sign is going to be
removed, correct?

MR. DOWNS: That's correct, Mr. Kelly.
That's Jason's first letter back in April -- back in
March, rather. That's going with me to the new
location hopefully.

MR. KELLY: Okay. Thank you.

MR. FORSHNER: And then the only thing I
would add to that --

MR. DOWNS: Good advertising.

MR. FORSHNER: The only thing I'1ll add
to that by way of a recommendation is they mentioned

a gate. I believe Jason recommended that it be
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along Augusta, not along Main Street, and I would
just defer to Jason in terms of his satisfaction as
to what they actually install there.

MR. VALETUTTO: Well, I'm okay with it
being on Main Street; however, I just don't foresee
how they are going to access their site with a gate
there where they're going to have to get out of

their vehicle to open the gate and then pull in.

Augusta Street's the side street, so to speak. Main
Street is the main artery road. So, I mean, that's
the board -- that's the board's decision if they are

happy with them having gates on both sides or having
only a gate on one side.

MR. FORSHNER: I don't think they were
proposing gates on both sides. I got the impression
they were proposing gates on one side, and I thought
your suggestion -- I think it was yours -- that it
be on the Augusta Street side makes sense to me.

THE CHAIRWOMAN: Jason, 1s that
something when the gates are put up that there has
to be an application before the zoning, or can they
just go ahead and do that? Or how does that work?

MR. VALETUTTO: You can grant them the
gate as part of this approval.

MR. FORSHNER: Second to --
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MR. VALETUTTO: And they're also putting

in for that fence permit. I mean, they can include
that as part of the fence permit. I mean, 1t can be
all done on one -- the same permit. They don't need

separate permits. But I think you're right that
Mr. Downs should clarify if they are trying to put
up one gate or two gates or where.

MS. HUGHES: This is Holly. The drawing
shows them requesting two gates, one immediately
adjacent to the left side of the house on the Main
Street side and one at the walkway on Augusta.

MR. VALETUTTO: Holly, I --

MR. FORSHNER: Talking about two
different gates, are we not. I thought the gate we
are talking about now is a gate so that the parking
area wasn't a cut-through from Augusta to Main
Street to avoid the traffic light.

MS. HUGHES: Oh.

MR. FORSHNER: I thought that was --

MR. VALETUTTO: Right.

MR. DOWNS: You're right, Gary, that's
what it was. I know Tom Sheehan had two 3-inch
galvanized poles filled with concrete and a chain
across both driveways years ago to keep the (audio

disruption) people out, and they just promptly ran



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

Plochocki - direct

28

it down, so -- that's what happened years ago, but
that's something else. We'll make the fence
application with the fence on Augusta Street side.

MR. KELLY: This i1s Tom Kelly. So I
think it should be left up -- because I don't think
the board -- it makes a difference. I think the
access point should be determined by the property
owner, which better fits their needs, and propose a
gate at the opposite side other than the gate, the
one they desire for access, and they make the
decision and we go from there.

MR. DOWNS: And I would just add --

THE CHAIRWOMAN: I agree. I do think
that they should make that decision, and although
we've made our recommendations, I do think it's up
to the property owner to make the way in because, I
mean, we took no issue with both sides being open,
although we did make recommendations, but from what
I said, I think it should be up to the property
owner.

MR. FORSHNER: And I would just add to
that that the type of gate and location should be
subject to the approval of the board engineer,
subject to approval of Jason, and then we don't have

to get into the details.
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MR. VALETUTTO: As long as it's stated
as part of if they receive the approval that there
is only one gate that's going to be installed, it
will be either on Augusta Street side or Main Street
side, that's enough for when they come with their
zoning permit, they reference the board approval,
they give me a copy of the resolution, and then on
the survey, they'll have to mark up just to show me
what side they're putting the gate on. That's
simple.

THE CHAIRWOMAN: I think that's fair.
Mr. Downs, your thoughts.

MR. DOWNS: That's acceptable, Miss
Chairman.

THE CHAIRWOMAN: Okay. Any other
gquestions or comments for Mr. Downs or his
applicant? Okay. Thank you for sharing.

Gary, can you take this down.

MR. FORSHNER: Sure.

THE CHATIRWOMAN: If there's no other
qgquestions, can I have a motion to open up to the
public.

MR. KELLY: Make a motion.

MR. STAHL: This is Stahl here.

MS. KERN: Second the motion.
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THE CHATIRWOMAN: I think that was -- was
that Janet and Tom Kelly?

MS. KERN: Yes.

THE CHAIRWOMAN: Okay. At this time,
I'd like to open up to the public. Is there anyone
from the public who'd like to speak only on this
application?

MR. HOREZGA: Yes, questions from 120
South Rosewell Avenue.

THE CHAIRWOMAN: Amy, do you see a
qgquestion? I still see them on mute.

MS. RUSSO: I heard someone ask a
qgquestion. I don't see anything.

MR. HOREZGA: Just a general guestion.

THE CHAIRWOMAN: One twenty South
Rosewell. Do you have a qguestion?

MR. HOREZGA: Yes, just a general
qgquestion.

THE CHAIRWOMAN: Sir, can you please
state your name.

MR. HOREZGA: My name is Andrew Horezga.
I'm at 120 South Rosewell Avenue.

MR. STAHL: Sir, do you have wvideo or
no-v

MR. HOREZGA: No video, but audio. Is
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that okay?

MR. STAHL: Yes.

A NDUREW HORE 2 G A, sworn.

MR. STAHL: And your full name, spelling
your last name please.

MR. HOREZGA: Full name is Andrew, first
name. Last name is Horezga, H-o-r-e-z-g-a.

MR. STAHL: And you reside where, sir?

MR. HOREZGA: At 120 South Rosewell
Avenue 1in the City of South Amboy.

MR. STAHL: Thank you wvery much.

MR. HOREZGA: Am I free to proceed with
a question?

THE CHAIRWOMAN: Yes, please go ahead.

MR. HOREZGA: So my question is Jjust a
qgquestion of general inquiry, and the guestion is --

THE CHAIRWOMAN: As to this application?

MR. HOREZGA: Correct.

THE CHAIRWOMAN: Okay. Please go ahead.

MR. HOREZGA: So the question is very
simple, and the guestion is simply does this
application in any way contest what the standard
applicant for a person requiring a disposition from

the city to install a fence in this particular
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location contend? Meaning, is this fence request
just simply a fence request, or was there some
unique feature of this particular regquest that was
deviant from a standard fence request?

THE CHAIRWOMAN: If I understand your
qgquestion -- I'll probably pass this over to Jason.
The original application, the fence we found out
during the earlier hearing, and anything other than
a 4-foot fence you needed a zoning permit for, so
we —-- that's probably the reason you're hearing us
go back and forth about the fence, because it
should have -- they should have gotten a permit
before they did it, so we're including it in this,
and it's an odd piece of property, so there's
probably a little bit more conversation than there
would be in general.

Jason or Jim, you want to add to that.

MR. STAHL: Well, I just wanted to tell
the gentleman that this is the second hearing. The
first hearing dealt with the return of the use of
the property from an office to a single-family
resident and a confirmation of a minor C variance,
and as part of that, the guestions came up about the
location and height of the fence, and then today,

this evening, those guestions were answered.
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MR. HOREZGA: Thank you. And my
gquestion again -- I apologize if this seems
tedious -- was my understanding of the city
ordinance is that any fence within property limits
that's 6 feet in height or less shouldn't require
this extensive of debate by the counsel. Is there
something unique about this fence that required this
level of debate and kind of exploration?

MR. KELLY: I think, Mr. Horezga, what
the problem is, the fence in question is in the
front yard setback. The ordinance doesn't permit a
6-foot fence in the front vyard. This subject
property has two front yards. It fronts on two
streets. Technically, it fronts on three streets.
So the fence that's being proposed is actually in
the front yard setback; therefore, it doesn't meet
the ordinance. That's why it needs a variance to go
from 4 feet, which is permitted by the ordinance, to
6 feet.

MR. HOREZGA: I really appreciate that
explanation. Again, this is just a general
question. I have no interest in this approval or
denial of this fence. So I just was curious about
the nature of the debate, and I think Mr. Kelly

explained that perfectly. So thank you.
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THE CHAIRWOMAN: Thank you for your
comments. It was a bit a lot about a fence.

Anyone else from the public would like
to be heard? Okay. Do I have a motion to close to
the public.

MS. KERN: Motion to close the public.

THE CHATRWOMAN: Second.

MR. KELLY: Second.

THE CHAIRWOMAN: Okay. Thank you. At
this time, Mr. Downs, do you have anything closing
or any other comments?

MR. DOWNS: I think I'1ll submit, Miss
Szaro. I think we beat this horse pretty dead
today.

THE CHAIRWOMAN: Okay. Thank you. Then
at this time, do I have a motion to approve this
application, and, Jim, I will refer to you for the
details of that.

MR. STAHL: I'm back on. Stahl here.
The motion is to grant the approval from the
original approval, which was a use variance for
return of the structure to a residence, which was
heard at the last meeting, and also to -- for the C
variance with regard to --

(Audio disruption, reporter
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clarification)

MR. STAHL: I'm trying to -- let me get
Jason's -- just give me one second. There it 1is.
Okay. So the application was for a conversion or

return of the building to that which it was years
ago to a residence. There were issues with regard
to the driveway and a C variance, and the board has
to, A, grant if they are, the approval would be to
grant the relief requested, number 1, and after
that, the -- just looking at my notes here -- wait
just a second. This application was submitted
November of 2020.

THE CHAIRWOMAN: Excuse me, please;
everybody else on mute except Mr. Stall.

MR. STAHL: It's a C variance, it's a D
variance, and there's also the fence variance
pursuant to the terms of the discussions and
acknowledgements by the applicant tonight. That
is -- will be incorporated in the resolution for the
6-foot-high fence within the boundaries of the
property to be confirmed by submission to
Mr. Valetutto as the zoning officer of the town. So
it all be consistent with the representations and
requirements as set forth in the prior testimony and

what the ultimate impact will be. This house will
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be a single-family residence. The driveway will
remain, and the cops can use it for radar. There
will be an overhang approved. The fence is
approved. And to the extent of any other items,
they are in the record, and I will capture them in
the resolution for the board for next month.

Mr. Downs will give me this transcript, or Miss
Masterton will, at earliest convenience because we
have a lot of resolutions for next month, and I want
to make sure that Jason and I have the time to get
it all done. And that's the motion.

THE CHAIRWOMAN: Thank you. Do I have a
motion.

MR. FORSHNER: Can I just ask
clarification on one item. I know there was some
discussion about police being able to use it for
radar purposes. Are we requiring that?

MR. STAHL: No. I'm sorry. I shouldn't
speak for the board, Gary. ©No, no, it is just
Mr. Downs, you know, solicited comments. We're not
requiring him to do that.

MR. FORSHNER: I just want to be clear.
I wasn't asking to require it.

MR. KELLY: I think that's an item that

has to be addressed between the South Amboy Police
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Department and property owner.

MR. STAHL: That's not something that is
in the police power. Many homeowners permit the
police to sit in driveways or vacant land, but I
assume the board is not requiring that, and I would
recommend if I was asked for a legal opinion that
the board should not entertain such a condition.

MR. FORSHNER: So to be clear, I only
raised the question because I thought you were
including that in the motion. I'm more than happy
not to have that as a condition of approval.

MR. STAHL: Yeah, I just raised, Gary,
the issue was it's a large driveway, and Mr. Downs
last month justified the size of the driveway
because it was used for Tom Sheehan's office, his
office, and we all indicated -- not we -- the board
indicated that there's no reason to require the
homeowner to make the parking lot and driveway
smaller. So be it.

THE CHAIRWOMAN: Okay, so the motion is
without that. Thank you for the clarification. Do
I have a motion?

MR. FORSHNER: So moved, Gary Forshner.

THE CHAIRWOMAN: That was Gary. Do I

have a second?
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MS. KERN: Second, Kern.

THE CHAIRWOMAN: That was Janet Kern.
Thank you. Roll call, Amy.

MS. RUSSO: Chairwoman Mary Szaro.

THE CHAIRWOMAN: Yes.

MS. RUSSO: Scott Kominkiewicz.

MR. KOMINKIEWICZ: Yes.

MS. RUSSO: Mayor Fred Henry.

MAYOR HENRY: Yes.

MS. RUSSO: Tom Reilly. Thomas Kelly.

MR. KELLY: Yes. I just want to make
one comment. Mr. Downs, please inform your client,
although this has nothing to do with the board
approval, because it's going from a business back to
a residence, he does need to secure permits because
of smoke detection, egress requirements for the
residence, but Tom Kelly votes yes. Thank you.

MR. STAHL: Mr. Reilly did not wvote and
nor did the mayor; am I correct?

MS. RUSSO: No, the mayor did. Tom
Reilly, I did not hear him.

MR. STAHL: No, the mayor doesn't vote
in this application. This is a use variance
application; am I correct, Jason?

MR. VALETUTTO: No, this is not a use
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variance.

MR. STAHL: You had it listed --

MR. VALETUTTO: We've still on Helen-S.
There's no use variance.

MR. STAHL: I apologize for the
confusion.

MS. RUSSO: Janet Kern.

MS. KERN: Yes.

MS. RUSSO: Holly Hughes.

MS. HUGHES: Yes.

MS. RUSSO: Gary Forshner.

MR. FORSHNER: Yes.

MS. RUSSO: William DeMasi.

MR. DeMASTI: Yes.

MS. RUSSO: Roll call complete.

THE CHAIRWOMAN: Okay. Thank you. So
approved, and, Mr. Downs, you're all set. I will
just pass on a friendly reminder. Even though
you're on mute, people can read your lips.

MR. DOWNS: Thank you. Thank you,
ladies and gentlemen.

THE CHATIRWOMAN: That concludes this

application.
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(Time noted: 8:11 p.m)

CHAl RMOVAN SZARO:  Qur next application is
416-21 HBD South Amboy LLC.

M. Rot hman?

MR, ROTHVAN:. Chair, good eveni ng, nenbers
of the board, professionals.

The applicant is ready to proceed. | just
have a qui ck housekeeping item

s the court reporter from Veritext here?

THE COURT REPORTER |'m here.

CHAl RMOVAN SZARO Pl ease feel free if you

need us to -- we have a tendency to forget to
call nanmes. |If you need anything, please |et
us know.

MR. ROTHVAN. Very well.

Wth that, we're ready to proceed. |[|'d
like to call the manager for HBD, Marc G ama.
Can you identify yourself for the record? For
your benefit, M. Rothman, Any, we have
received the affidavit of publication, and the
affidavit of service, and we have jurisdiction,
am| correct?

M5. RUSSO  Yes.

MR, STAHL: Thank you very nuch.

M. Rothman, for your information, the

800-227-8440

Veritext Lega Solutions

973-410-4040
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board's planner is sworn in at the begi nning
every year so he has been sworn in. As
i ndicated for the benefit of the court
reporter, when your witness is -- appropriately
so we know who is tal king, just say your | ast
nanme and we're in good shape, all right?

MR, ROTHVAN: Ckay.

M. Gam, identify yourself for the
record so you can be sworn.

MR GRAMA: Marc Gamp, G R A-MA.
STAHL: Let ne just find him
ROTHVAN: Can you just wave?

2 3%

STAHL: Rai se your right hand, sir.
(The witness, Marc Gama, isS
sworn.)

Your nane is Marc wwth a C, and GR- A-MA
Is that correct?

MR GRAMA: G RA-MA

MR STAHL: Yes.

MR. ROTHVAN: The audio was a little
spotty.

M. G ama, good evening.

EXAM NATI ON BY MR, ROTHVAN

OF MR GAMA:

Q You are the manager of HBD Sout h Anboy

800-227-8440
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LLC?

A Correct.

Q Not a nenber, but the nanager, and you're
famliar with the busi ness HBD?

A Yes.

Q You have to respond orally so that the
court reporter can transcribe what you said.
Yes.

Who are the owners of the conpany?

> O >

Ki mberly Grama and El ai ne Paul eki cz.

Q And t he conpany you' ve been a manager of
for how | ong?

A Thi s conpany approxi mtely two years.

Q When was t he conpany fornmed?

A Approxi mately two years ago.
Q How are you related to the owners of the
conpany?

A Kinberly is ny wwfe and Elaine is a
partner.

Q And you're authorized to be here on behal f
of the conpany as a manager?

A | am

Q And you're famliar with the application,
correct?

A I am

Veritext Lega Solutions
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Q And briefly, if you woul d address the
board with HBD s vision for what this project would
be?

A First, | want to thank the board nenbers
for hearing us today. | want to thank you for the
opportunity to present. This project is going to be
a nice inprovenent to the nei ghborhood and to the
Cty of South Anmboy.

Q You want to describe it briefly as to what
it is?

A Yes, 36 red built apartnents.

MR. STAHL: M. Rothman, | want to rem nd

M. Grama, you nust assune that the board knows

not hi ng about the application even though they

have seen the application. For purposes of the
record, I'mtrying help out, that's what we do
here. You have to assune the board is not
ignorant, they're very intelligent, but you
have to describe for themverbally so that
there's sonething on a record that is then
duplicated on a transcript for the court
reporter. | say that with respect. [|'m not
trying to be disrespectful to you.

MR. GRAMA: Appreciate it?

A Under ground parking and three stories

Veritext Lega Solutions
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above that, soit's a total of four stories, a
si ngl e bui |l di ng.

Q Briefly describe the area as it is now?

A The area surroundi ng our property is
| nproving, but our property itself is in bad shape.

Q What is presently at the site?

A W have a market, a one-story nmarket, and
then two buildings consisting of 18 units in total.

Q What will becone of those structures?

A Those structures since Sandy they're in
bad shape. They probably have to be brought down.

Q Your plan -- the conpany's plan is to
remove those structures?

A Correct.

Q Conpl etely denolish thenf

A Correct.

Q And in its place construct a single
four-story, nmultifamly, residential building?

A Correct.

Q Can you describe what it is that the
exterior of this building would like? | know we're
going to have testinony on it but for the board's
benefit.

A It's a beautiful, contenporary, fits in

their architectural likings. W did a |ot of

800-227-8440
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research on that. |[|'ve spoken to the people in town
and followed their recommendation. And it's going
to be a mxture of units fromsingle bedroons, to
t wo- bedroom to just a conbination.
Q It will have a conbinati on of one-bedroom
t wo- bedr oom and t hree-bedroom units?
A No, three-bedroom no, no, no.
MR. ROTHVAN. That's all the questions |
really have for this witness. The other
i nformati on about the project can be elicited
fromthe professionals. |If the board has
questions of M. Rothman?
MR, STAHL: M. Rothman, | have ny typi cal
question that | ask, you are in receipt of a
review letter for M. Valetutto, NIB
Engi neering dated April 22, 2021, am| correct?
MR, GRAMA: You broke up.
MR, STAHL: That was for M. Rothman.
MR ROTHVAN. |'m sorry.
Yes, yes.
MR. STAHL: Go ahead, M. Rothnman.
MR, ROTHVAN: Yes, the applicant received
the review letter and the professionals really
wor ked very hard to respond to the review

|l etter and as part of the testinony this

Veritext Lega Solutions
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evening, we'll respond those comments.
MR STAHL: | do have one other question
for you, M. Rothman and then I'l| be quiet.

Looking at the review |l etter, what other
approval s, assum ng you're granted the
approval , your client is granted the approval,
all prior zoning applications and approval s
wi |l be avoided and have no further force and
effect, am| correct?

MR. ROTHVAN: Yes, | believe that's
appropriate under the circunstances. W' re not
continuing the current use of those structures.
There was a devel opnent. There was an approval
in 2016. I'maware of that. But it really
isn't appropriate considering what the
applicant is proposing.

MR, KELLY: The approval -- this is two
separate |ots. The approval was not for
everyt hing contiguous as is being proposed.

The approval was only for one of the |ots,
correct?

MR, STAHL: | understand that, but as |
understand it, everything is com ng down, am!l
correct?

MR, ROTHVAN:  Yes.

800-227-8440
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MR STAHL: | understand it was only one
| ot, but everything -- we're going to start
from square one.

MR, ROTHVAN: Yes, this is an undersized
lots. The applicant did its best effort to
i ncrease the square footage of the |ot,
purchase the adjoining ot that currently
contai ns the abandoned nmarket. There were no
ot her available lots that the applicant
coul d' ve purchased and the | ot obviously does
remai n under si zed.

MR. STAHL: Madane Chai rwonman, do any
ot her nenbers have any questions before he
presents the next w tnesses?

CHAIl RAMOMAN SZARO  Any questions for the
board nenbers at this tine?

MR. FORSHNER: | think any questions that
| have wll becone apparent as we go through
t he wi tnesses.

MR. ROTHVAN. And M. Gama will be
avai |l abl e.

CHAl RMOVAN SZARO  Any questions?

MR, ROTHVAN: Any questions fromthe
public?

MR STAHL: M. Rothman, the way we do at

800-227-8440
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the end of the application we open it up to the
public as opposed to opening it up after each
witness. Al your witnesses wll be available
at the end of the hearing so they'll be here.
W find it goes a | ot easier and snoot her that
way.

MR. ROTHVAN: |I'msure it does.

The next witness is Edw n Lin.

MR, PEREIRAS: | think we should is that
right architecture first?

MR. ROTHVAN: No.

MR. STAHL: You guys decide. Tell us what
you' re doi ng.

MR, ROTHVAN. Let's go with architecture.

MR STAHL: Manny, are you the next
W t ness?

MR, PEREIRAS. | amthe next w tness.
Madane Chairperson, counsel, the board nenbers,
it's a pressure to be here. Thank you.

(The witness, M. Pereiras, was
swor n.)

MR, PEREIRAS. M/ nanme is Manny Pereiras,
P-E-R-E-I-R-A-S, and | have firmcall ed
Pereiras Architecture Ubiquitous. It's |ocated

at 1116 Summit Avenue in Union Cty, New
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Jersey.

Wuld you |ike ne to speak about ny
credential s?

MR, ROTHVAN: |'mgoing to ask you, would
you give the board the benefit of your
educati on?

MR, PEREIRAS. 1'd be very happy to.
recei ved a Bachelor's of Architecture in 2001
fromNIJIT where | attended on full academ c
schol ar shi p.

| also studied at in France where |
received the architecture prize.

| becane licensed in 2005. | opened ny
practice in 2006. |'ve been in practice for
15 years now.

| amlicensed in the State of New Jersey
as well as many other states. | am NCARP
certified. | have taught architectural. |[|'ve
taught architectural drafting, architectura
hi story.

| have al so served on many professiona
boards in different capacities. Currently, |
amthe secretary of the American Institute of
Architects for the State of New Jersey.

| could keep going. | think |I leave this

Veritext Lega Solutions
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to the board and | thank you.

MR STAHL: \Were are your offices
| ocat ed?

MR, PEREIRAS. Union City, New Jersey.

MR. ROTHVAN. Do you have a nai n phone
nunber for your office?

MR. PEREI RAS: Sure, the nmain phone nunber
s 201-616-7664.

MR. ROTHVAN. And you've been accepted by
ot her |land use boards in this state as an
expert in architecture.

MR. PEREIRAS: | appear very regularly
before boards. | could say |'ve probably
appeared over 500 boards at this tinme -- 500
cases | should say. This week would be ny
third one, third one this week | should say, ny
first one before South Anboy and | hope it's
the first of many.

MR, STAHL: Your license is in good
standing, am| correct.

MR, PEREIRAS: Yes, it is, sir.

MR KOMNKIEWCZ: |I'msorry. | just want
to make a comment, M. Pereiras. During ny
service on this board and others, this is the

first time |'ve had a professional where |

800-227-8440
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could actually see their credentials, not only
just hear them They're right behind you.

CHAl RMOVAN SZARO  Does anyone fromthe
board have any objections to accepting the
credentials of this expert?

MR KOM NKI EW CZ: No, not ne.

CHAl RMOVAN SZARO:  Go right ahead, please.

MR, PEREIRAS: | would ask for your
perm ssion to give ne permssion to share ny
screen.

MR, ROTHVAN. M. Stahl, do you want to
mark these as A-1 as we go through thenf

MR, PEREIRAS. May | proceed?

MR. STAHL: Do we have a full set of
these, Any? |If not, what 1'd |like to have
happen is that we would mark each one on the
record, M. Rothman, identifying a signature
bl ock as sonme other identifier. |'mnot going
to say his last nane -- but we're going to have
Manny submt a package to us for reproduction
because | don't know what we have. This is
difficult on virtual. Let's identify each
exhi bit.

MR. ROTHVAN. W can identify each exhibit
and then by sheet.

800-227-8440
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MR STAHL: That woul d be perfect.

MR. ROTHVAN: This is going to be A-1.
EXAM NATI ON BY MR, ROTHVAN
CF MR PEREI RAS:

Q And what does A-1 depict?

A A-1 is a Google Earth satellite inage. It
is alive novenent inmage that I'mgoing to use to
denonstrate the existing conditions of the property
and explain the site.

Q Pl ease proceed.

A Thank you so nuch.

Just to orient everyone and | hope
you can ny cursor as | nove it. W have the Raritan
Ri ver over to the right. W have the train tracks
where |I'mpointing to along here. W have the
station. Qur site is located right here where | am
circling. And as | zoomin, we see that we have
John Street along here, Henry Street along here, and
North Roswel|l Street along here.

MR. ROTHVAN: Slow down a little bit.

You're noving faster than the technol ogy wl|

al | ow.

MR. PEREI RAS: Sonetines it works
snoothly. Sonetines there's a |ag.

A |"mzoomng into the site right now \Wat
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you see here are the existing structures on the
site. These were originally two independent |ots.
You have these structures here which were
multifamly residential and you had this what we
call the market, a commercial building, along here.

As you can see fromthese inages,
they are in a pretty horrible state. They are not
suitable for habitation in any way. They are
structurally deficient. |In addition to that, they
do not neet floodplain requirenents because they are
bel ow the fl oodpl ain requirenents established by the
DEP.

So, what we want to do is to denolish
this eyesore and let nme explain the site a little
bit.

Al ong North Roswell Street, we have
frontage of 201.9 feet. It starts right at Henry
and it lines up with John Street along this point.
Of of Henry Street, we have 50 feet that it goes
back. It juts in a bit and then goes back anot her
147 feet to about here. This one portion of the
site comes to 115 feet to this point and then on
this portion of the site we have 100 feet al ong
t here.

Q It's not clear when you're testifying

800-227-8440

Veritext Lega Solutions

973-410-4040



Page 17

what's on the inmage.
Can you offer a little nore testinony
rat her than just the word here?
A It's unfortunate that there's that | ag.
"Il try to doit alittle nore clearer and what
"Il dois I'lIl reference it on the drawing so we
can understand what north is, south, east, and west.

The south portion of the site is
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one --

drawi ngs prepared by other professionals including

in this case a professional engineer?

prepared in isolation. W worked as a team You
had a team of professionals here. You had Edw n
Raynond, a civil engineer; you had David Spatz, our
pl anner; and you have Joe Staigar, our traffic
expert; and nyself, as the architect, and we worked
very closely to get the best project possible for

this board and all of us are ready to give

MR. ROTHVAN: Hold on 1 sec. This is
going to be A-2. Is there a mark on this?

MR. PEREIRAS: Part of the docunents are
submtted. This is CO2. And it actually has
here draw ngs prepared by Edw n Raynond.

Q In your normal practice, do you rely on

A Absol utely and none of these draw ngs were

Veritext Lega Solutions
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testi nony.

MR, VALETUTTGO M. Pereiras, can you just
identify the |atest revision date on that plan
because the board has not received these?

MR PEREIRAS. No. Sir, M. Valetutto, |
hope | didn't pronounce your nane incorrectly,
we very nuch appreciate your comrents that were
I ssued to us a couple days ago. They were very
t horough, very carefully thought out. And
because of your comments, we wanted to respond
to you.

So, in this presentation that we're doing
today, these are fresh drawi ngs that we
conpl eted today basically to response to your
comments, so they're dated today's date which
Is the 28.

MR, STAHL: Let ne junp in here if | my.

Manny, it's not your fault. The issue is
that | want to identify that docunent but at
some point in time we are | ooking at two
di fferent docunents. W're |ooking at the
ori ginal docunment and then we're | ooking at
t hese when we have to correlate themw th
M. Valetutto's last letter.

So, Jason, how do you want to deal with

800-227-8440
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t he new pl ans?

MR, VALETUTTGO | was aski ng because
you' re marking these as an exhibit but the
board has not received them | was just asking
himto at least identify the last revision
dat e.

My report of April 22 is going to be based
on a prior plan. And to not confuse the board,
the prior plan is the one they should be
testifying upon. And if they agree with the
comments, and they nmade changes to these pl ans,
they should just be describing those changes to
the board as opposed to confusing themw th new
pl ans that they haven't even seen yet.

MR STAHL: The issue is you're not the
first or the last, Jason has not had an
opportunity to review the new plans for
conpl eteness so we end up | ooking at this and
t hen we have others. So, however, the board
and Jason want to do it you may want to put
them side by side, the old and the new and --

CHAl RMOVAN SZARO |'d Iike to stop you on
t hat one because the board has nade a deci sion
in the past and | appreciate your efforts to

I ncorporate Jason's input, but we nade a
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decision in the past that we're only going to
be reviewi ng those plans that we had an
opportunity and Jason has had an opportunity to
| ook at and to review

MR, STAHL: | agree with you. That's what
| was seeing. He's going to have to go back to
the prior plan and then he can raise issues if
you want to hear themw th regard to how he has
conplied with Jason's coments, we're on the
same page.

CHAIl RWOVAN SZARO. That's fine. | don't
want to do a side by side.

MEMBER OF THE PUBLIC: As a nenber of the
public al so just speaking from 120 South
Roswel | Avenue --

CHAl RMOVAN SZARO  This is not open to the

public yet, sir. I'msorry. W have a public
session for that. |[It's not open at this tine.
Thank you.

MR, ROTHVAN. Coul d you revert back to
your subm ssion?

MR, PEREIRAS. | can. | have ny draw ngs
readily available, the previous drawings. | do
not have the previous civil engineer's

drawings. |If the board will allow nme 5 m nutes
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to get that up and goi ng.

CHAl RAMOVAN SZARO  Certainly. Wy don't
we take a 5-mnute recess?

MR, KELLY: Is the architect going to
testify on behalf of the engineering draw ngs?

MR, ROTHVAN: No, they were just
illustrative. The engineer is right behind
hi m

(Whereupon, a short recess was
t aken.)

CHAl RMOVAN SZARO: Do we have everyone
back? Pl ease, go ahead.

MR. ROTHVAN: This is a new docunent,
correct?

MR STAHL: Let's identify what the
docunent is.

Thank you.

MR PEREIRAS. | will. | wll be
presenting using the original submtted
docunents. It has a revision date of 2-26-21
Those are the sane drawi ngs that were submtted
to the board. Were appropriate, | wll
ref erence new docunents if the board sees fit
wi th today's revision date.

MR ROTHVAN. This is going to be A-3.

800-227-8440
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Q Can you descri be what A-3 depicts?

A A-3 is the site plan application docunents
subm tted by our civil engineer, Edwi n Raynond.

Q Are you going to be referring to specific
sheets or pages within A 2?

A | will refer to sheet --

MR, ROTHVAN. After each sheet, can you
identify it first and we'll mark it. A-3 wll
be the cover of the site plan revised 2-26-21.

MR, VALETUTTO  They don't have the
exhi bit draw ngs that have al ready been
provided to the board, right?

MR, STAHL: No, they don't have to be
mar ked when he refers to them | want them
identified as to what he's |looking at. W0 was
speaki ng was there? M. Rothman?

MR. ROTHVAN: No, that was M. Valetutto.

MR. VALETUTTG M. Valetutto was
correcting M. -- it appeared that M. Rothman
was nmar ki ng exhi bits on docunents that were
provided to the board. | was just trying to
correct that we don't need docunents marked if
the board has them They just have to identify
what the plan is and the sheet nunber.

MR STAHL: So long as they're the

Veritext Lega Solutions
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original docunent, that is correct.
MR, ROTHVAN:  Proceed.
A | amstarting with G2 western property
i ne 2009.
CHAIl RMOVAN SZARO.  We have a horrible
echo.
A What we have along the southern line is
100 feet. We have 215.53 feet at an angle along the
easterly line | ooking towards the Raritan. W have
147.76 feet along here. It's juts out another 8.5
feet and cones in line with Henry Street another 50
feet further down.

The existing structures are this
comrerci al building along here where it's al nost
touching the property line along the north. It is
touching the property line to the west and then you
have these nultifamly buildings that we are
proposing to denolish the entire structure, so we
will be dealing with the new | and.

Turni ng now to sheet CG3, we could
start understanding the real difficulty of the site
which is that we have to be above the fl oodpl ain.
So that nmeans our parking |evel and garage is all
above -- is at the 13-foot marker the floodplain

when our sidewalk is a lot |ower and our civil
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engineer is going to go into details and explain
t hat through his gradi ng plan.

From an architectural standpoint, |I'd
like to start addressing how we're dealing with that
froma pedestrian standpoint and a vehicle
st andpoi nt .

MR, ROTHVAN: You're changi ng sheets.

MR, PEREIRAS: It's the sane sheet. W're
zoomng inalittle bit closer toit. | hope
there's no lag and | hope everyone can see ny
screen.

A Basically, on the sanme docunent | have
zooned into the area of the building. This area
that | amhighlighting with ny marker where you see
the parking spaces that is the building proper. The
access point on the southwest corner which |I'm
pointing to now, that is the pedestrian entryway.
What we see here is that we have to change the grade
fromthe sidewalk to the building itself.

The way we acconplish that is
twofold. W have steps that | ead you up and for
handi cap conpliance we have a ranp that |eads you up
to the buil ding.

In addition to these things which

| ead you into a | obby and allow you to enter access

Veritext Lega Solutions
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to the elevator and the stairwell that is a vertical
circulation for the building. W wanted to nmake
sure that there as a way that soneone on the ground
| evel whether they have nobility issues or not, or
just for convenience, they don't have to go through

this long ADA ranp in order get up. Wat we created
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was a second | obby that is at grade and we coul d
fl ood proofed this |Iobby with dans and that all ows
pedestrian, a person walking, to cone into this
| obby and take the elevator at the | ower point.
That is why we are show ng an elevator with two
doorways because there is an elevation difference
between the two points. This on the northern side
of the elevator you can enter it fromgrade and on
the southern side you enter it fromthe main | obby.
Simlarly, we need to have and deal
with the el evation change with vehicles as well.
And we have two driveways proposed to access our
bui | di ng, one on the southern end close to Henry
Street and one on the northern end close to -- on
the northern side close to Henry Street and the

southern side is close to John Street.

One of the very well nade comments by

your professionals was concern with the proximty of

this driveway on the southern side to the

Veritext Lega Solutions
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I ntersection as well as other obstacles that we have
along this -- one of the main changes that we worked
on and we thought that was inportant to do based on
your professionals' comments was actual renoving
this driveway altogether and this entry point. And
what we did is we conpletely isolated all our entry
into the building into one point that reduces and
elimnates this curb cut on the southern end and we
have all the traffic comng through one curb cut
which we think is a nuch better application. 1In so
doing, we're increasing the side yard along the
north of the property from20 feet as we have it to
a full 25 feet to create proper access for two
vehicles comng into the building. |If the board
feels it's appropriate, | would like to share that
screen at this tine.
CHAIl R\MOVAN SZARO  Way don't we conti nue
with this?
MR, PEREIRAS:. Continue with this?
Happi l y.
CHAl RA\MOVAN SZARGC:  Yes.
A So, our application, and I'mstill on the
sanme sheet, shows two el enents of vertica
circul ation, you have the el evator and the stair on

t he sout hwest corner and you have anot her stairwell
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on that northeast corner al ong here.

W have a garbage room on the ground
floor wth access to South Roswell wi th double
doors. There are no other doors fromthe inside
because we're at two different elevations. This
garbage roomis accessed on grade to South Roswel |
and the way tenants get the garbage into the space
Is using the trash chute, and this is the trash
chute adjusted to this room it goes into a
conpacter, and then they can renove the garbage from
t here on South Roswel | .

The spaces to the north of that are
mechani cal roons. W have our gas neter, water
meter, our sprinkler manifolds in this room and we
have to the north of that our electric roomwhere it
hol ds the transforner if need be and all the main
circuits for the building along there.

As you can see, we set back the
building in strong contrast to the existing site
whi ch was the comercial space that was right on the
property line. W set it back here so that we
created | andscapi ng areas across the entire frontage
of building which we thought was very inportant and
| acking currently on the site. It has sone

beauti ful |andscaping and our civil engineer is
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going to explain that |andscaping in a |lot nore
detail. W have | andscaping drawi ngs specifically
nore that.

The vehicl e access where in our
future plans elimnates the rear is isolated just
towards the front and those cars enter into the
proper building and they have -- currently, it's a
23.32 outlet. W actually corrected that to be a
full 24 and be a full conpliance. And we have
access into each of the parking spaces. | would
like to note that each and every single one of the
par ki ng spaces we proposed are a full 9 by 18
par ki ng space, which is fully conpliant. The
addi ti onal parking spaces along the rear of the
property currently, you drive past the property, and
you nove towards the rear of the property along here
on the east, and you have access to each of these
par ki ng spaces fromthe aisle on the rear.

We currently on this docunent show
sonme parking spaces along Henry Street. That is
actually a revision that we are renoving fromthis
application. W believe and we were guided to put
parking along there fromthe nunicipality that turns
out to be private property and we have renoved that

fromour record in our future drawings that we w ||
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be submtting.

We al so have the ability to increase
this drive aisle and what we're doing in our future
applications is that we're isolating the couple
spaces in the back to be tandem spaces. However,
right nowit's showi ng access fromthat drive aisle.

I'd like to nove now to the
architectural drawings and I wll identify the page.

MR KELLY: Can we just stay a couple
mnutes with the | ower |evel?

What we're doing is we're putting the
par ki ng spaces and everything at an el evation
at 13 to above the BFE.

CHAl RMOVAN SZARO  Who is speaking? |Is
that Tom Kel | y.

MR, KELLY: It is. I1'msorry.
shoul d' ve identified nyself.

The garbage room the gas neter sprinkler
room the electrical room the utility roons,
they're all at an elevation of 137

MR. PEREI RAS: The garbage is not at the
el evation of 13. Everything else it at the
el evation of 13. The garbage roomis | ower.

MR, KELLY: So, the garbage roomis going
to be bel ow the BFE?
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MR, PEREIRAS: That is correct.

MR KELLY: Cbviously, the garbage roomis
going to have to be designed to have flood
venting and that's a code thing. W'I| dea
with that later on. But everything else is
above the BFE. The only roomthat's below it
right now is the garbage roonf

MR, PEREI RAS: W actually have two roons
that are below. W have the garbage room
which | think is an absolutely critical thing
to have at grade because no one wants garbage
runni ng through their building and to have an
el evati on change with the garbage whether it's
carted out or -- it's much nore conveni ent and
for safety and health reasons to have it on
grade, so that was kept on grade.

The other roomthat's at grade also is
that entry vestibule, that secondary entry
vesti bule of the elevator, and we will deal
with that with floodplains and fl ood proofing
that, but | thought that was inportant as well
so that there is a grade plain access to the
el evat or.

MR KELLY: Qbviously, again, that's a

code. But obviously that's a configuration
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with the el evator going bel ow the BFE
So, those are the only two roons that are
bei ng proposed bel ow t he BFE?
MR, STAHL: M. Riley, please yourself
when you start to talk.
MR PEREIRAS. Yes, M. Reilly, |
under stand, and those are the only two roons.
MR KELLY: |'m Tom Kel |lvy.
| just wanted to nmake sure those are the
only two roons bel ow ri ght now.
Thank you, sir.
MR. PEREIRAS: So, noving on.
| amgoing to switch to the architectura
dr awi ngs.
Moving to the architectural draw ngs now,
t hese are the sane docunents that were
subm tted before the board, the latest revision
date on these docunents is 2-25-21.
| amstarting on sheet Z01l. As you
can see here, we created this first el evated
platformwith the ranp that | described using the
site plan, the stairs leading to the nain entry of
the building along here, the -- you show what's
shown with stone at the base of the building where

it's the parking | evel of the building and what
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we're proposing is very sinply three |evels of
residential apartnents above and | want to go into
detail describing these three |evels.

For sone reason, | don't see ny own
screen.

M5. HUGHES: Can | just ask a quick
question while we're figuring out the
technol ogy? Along the sane |ines as Tom Kel |y
was asking, so if | |ook through the draw ngs,
the elevation -- the side elevation says that
the ground floor is 14 feet 6 inches. And I'm
struggling with the math in terns of these
par ki ng spots being 13 feet by if your second
floor starts at 14 6. Because if | do the
math, and | count 11 feet for each floor, 2, 3,
and 4, and then 11 9 for the roof attic, and
then the 14 6 on the first floor, your height
woul d be 59 feet 3 inches. | just don't know
how the cars are at 13 feet then high.

MR. PEREIRAS: So, the dinensions of
14-foot-6 are irrelevant of the grade
elevation. And | knowthat's a little bit
decei ving but the grade elevation along here is
at the first floor level which is roughly where
you see that parking door entryway. And this

Veritext Lega Solutions
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Is actually sonething that we revised in our
update after your engineer's comentary to make
it even nore clear. But if you see the base of
our entryway, that line, that's actually the
13-foot marker in height. These dinensions are
just sinply between fl oors.

M5. HUGHES: So, inreality -- | guess
I"I'l wait to see the update because |I'm
confused as to how the building stays at
59 feet.

MR. PEREIRAS: W actually are reducing
the height of the building in the update.

We're renoving the pitched roof and we added
sone other elenents to actually reduce the
hei ght of the building and we | ook forward to
presenting to the board.

M5. HUGHES: Ckay, thank you.

MR. PEREIRAS: Moving now to the
architectural plans again. Here we see a
typical floor. They're actually very simlar
fl oor plates, the sane nunber of apartnents on
each floor. The difference on the second fl oor
which is the first level apartnents is this
portion along the top right that we have here

which is the northeast corner.
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And |I'I'l wal k you through the buil ding.
If you take the elevator up to that second
floor, you're introduced into a vestibule and
there's a hallway that |eads fromthat el evator
stairwell to the other elevator stairwell
bi secting the building perfectly in half.

If you're walking in this building, you
neet first apartnent A. Apartnent Ais a
one-bedroomunit. You enter into a
cont enporary space, an open floor plan of
ki tchen, dining, living roomspace, and then a
one bedroom and one bathroom There is a
mechani cal cl oset in each of these spaces.
There is a coat closet in each of these spaces
as well. The nechani cal closet houses the hot
wat er heater and the |laundry washer dryer for
each of these spaces.

| f you nove further to apartnent B, we
have anot her simlar concept of a one bedroom
when you have the open space in the one
bedr oom

| f you nove to apartnent nunmber C, we
start seeing our first two-bedroomunits. In
our two-bedroomunits, you enter the apartnent,

you have your coat closet on the side, you have
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your kitchen to your left, it's all a large
cl ean, open, space, very open of 1,285 square
feet in total for this apartnent and you have
two bedroons flanking that |iving space, one
bedroom al ong the east with a secondary
bat hroom and then the master suite that has
two closets, reach-in closets, and the master
bath. This is the typical design that we have
for two bedroons. W have two al ong here.

Apartnment D is the sane.

And t hen, apartnent E becones a
one- bedr oom

Qur ot her two-bedroons are al ong the
northern end of the building that we see here.
These are 1,090 square feet and 1,003 square
feet two-bedroomapartnents with the sane
conceptual | ayout.

Al ong the west of the building, we have
our studio apartnents and one bedroons.

Al ong here, we see apartnents H I, J, and
L, which are all studio apartnents and they
range from 718 square feet to the small est
whi ch is 501 square feet. In between the two
Is apartnent H, which is 600 square foot. They

are a simlar closet. They each have a nice
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wal k-in closet, they have a full kitchen, they
have an open dining room Kkitchen |living space
al ong there and each with their ADA bat hroom
This is a fully conpliant building with ADA
access. And we have our closet which houses
our hot water heater and our washer dryer.

What you see here in front of the
stairwell is our trash vestibule. You cone
into the room it's isolated fromthe hallway
with the two doors. W do that for cleanliness
and snell and there are trash chutes that the
resident can take their trash, and throw it
down, and it cones down to that trash chute on
grade plane. The trash chute is the sanme on
all the floors.

On the second floor, the first floor of
apartnents, we have a gymlocated. It's a very
sinmple gym It's 515 square feet where we can
have a couple of treadm|ls and sone wei ghts
for the residents to enjoy. |In order to
accommodate that gym we created this jut out
on the building just on that second fl oor.

As you can see, when we nove to the second
residential floor and the third residential

floor, we renove that jut out and we create a
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smal |l terrace for these apartnents. The ot her
difference in all these apartnents is the

bal conies that we create along here. | didn't
mention that on the first one, but we have

bal conies that are 5 feet on each of the
apartnments facing the east.

The top floor is again the same concept as
this floor and no real changes other than that
| ast apartnment does not have a |arge terrace,
it is higher up, it has a normal bal cony just
li ke the other apartnents along that eastern
si de.

MR, KOM NKIEW CZ: My | ask a question?

CHAl RAMOVAN SZARC:  Who was that?

MR KOM NKIEWCZ: May | ask a question?

CHAl RMOVAN SZARO  Yes, certainly.

Go ahead, Scott.

MR KOMNKIEWCZ: | don't have the
benefit of having |arge drawings in front of ne
her e.

M. Pereiras, can you please go to the
vi sual where you have a |l arge | ane going
through the m ddle of the screen?

MR. PEREI RAS: A large | ane.

MR KOM NKI EW CZ: Yes, you have
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apartnents on the left side and apartnents on
the right. Yeah, right there.

Is this sort of like there are two
structures comng off the first |evel which
woul d be the parking deck, what is that area
that | ooks like a lane in between here? |
don't have the benefit of a large plan right
now to | ook at.

MR, PEREIRAS. I'msorry. | don't
under st and your question conpletely.

M5. HUGHES: Scott, one is the second
floor and one is the third floor.

MR, KOM NKI EW CZ: Ckay, | thought | was
| ooki ng at the same |evel.

Thank you, Holly.

MR. PEREI RAS: That was ny m stake for not
bei ng clear on that.

The entire building is that portion only.
This is the second floor on the |eft-hand side
of nmy screen and on the right-hand side of the
screen is the third floor.

MR KOM NKIEW CZ: | was confused.

MR, PEREIRAS: Moving on to the elevations
of the building, | think it's better

illustrated using the rendering. Wat we're
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proposing -- and this has changed a bit with
our new design and the driveways is renoved
fromthat design, we clarified the height so
that there's no confusion between floor to
fl oor and grading. W added the grade markers
so that we can understand which floor is which.
But as you can see here, we broke the facade
up. I n the proposed design, we actually
created a little bit greater definition and
clarified the colors a little bit. W kept the
peak roof, elimnated the tall, and elim nated
just a bit. It |ooks sonething |ike this.
W' re proposing siding along the perineter of
the building in tw different colors and
proposing brick trins.

And that concludes ny --

MR. FORSHNER: You showed us two different
el evati ons?

MR. PEREIRAS:. Just to clarify, the
el evation that is on ny screen right now was
the drawings that the city had the opportunity
to review. They're the docunents submtted to
the board. W have every intention to
correcting a ot of the issues that your board

professionals ad. And in so doing, we'd |ike
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to nove forward is towards this design, which
Is the future, and this is not exactly what |
used to present; however, this is what we

intend to build and we feel is an even better
proj ect than what we started presenting today.

CHAl RMOVAN SZARO  Who was that question
fronf

MR STAHL: Gary.

CHAl RAMOVAN SZARO  Thank you, Gary.

MR. PEREI RAS. For purposes of the record,
I'"d like to clarify that the docunents that we
contrasted right now was a rendering of the
application that was subnmitted to the board and
it's sheet Z-00 and the ot her docunment which
the board has not had the opportunity to review
Is sheet Z-00 with a revision date of today.

CHAl RMOVAN SZARO | have a few questions
I f you don't m nd.

For the garbage, once it goes to the
conpacters, who takes it out and where do they
put it?

MR. PEREIRAS: Wiat we did is we nmade the
gar bage room | arge enough that it could be
contai ned wthing that garbage and there w ||

be a mai ntenance person on staff, a
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superintendent of the building, that is
responsi ble for that duty. There's 36
apartnents that we proposed. |It's definitely

I nportant to have a mai ntenance person that's
going to handl e the garbage instead of the
side. And then, the renoval of the garbage is
done whether it's with a private entity, or
through the city, however it's arranged with
however ownershi p and nmanagenent arranges that.

CHAIl RMOVAN SZARO: It seens |ike for 36
units and everybody throws their garbage down
there, how often is this person going to check
the conpacter. And, again, ny questions was
when they do take it out, where are they going
it to put it? On the sidewal k?

MR. PEREIRAS: That needs to be
coordinated with the conpany that's doing the
garbage. That would be ny proposal that it
gets taken out in coordination to be renoved
out and we'd be happy to listen to the board if
you have any ot her suggestions or anything el se
that you'd like us to do.

CHAl RAMOMAN SZARO  Are you suggesting
there's going to be a private conpany?

MR, PEREIRAS:. | actually don't know how
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Sout h Anboy handles it. |If it's done through a
public entity, we could accommbdate that.

CHAl RMOVAN SZARO | don't want to harp on
this. | think ny concern is that if garbage
pi ckup is once a week, what do you do if
there's an excess there? It doesn't seemlike
any other options and really no sidewal k so
that's ny concern with that.

My other question is fromthe | andscaping
in the front which | ooks very nice, and |I'm
going by Jason's letter fromApril 22, the
front setback you're proposing 15 feet, is that
where the building starts?

MR, PEREIRAS. Currently, it's 15 feet.
Wth Jason's coments, we actually nade sone
nodi fications to that. W'd |ike to change
that front yard setback to a little bit |ess,
but, currently yes, it's 15 feet, yes.

CHAl RMOVAN SZARO  Less than 157

MR. PEREI RAS. Yes, we're proposing
10 feet with our changes, which is a huge
i nprovenent to what was originally there. It
was O feet originally. W're |ooking to push
that back to 10 feet.

CHAl RAMOVAN SZARO  Well, | can tell you
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honestly | was excited when you said you were
going to change it, but | was |ooking the other
way, certainly not |ess.

That's all the questions |I have right now.

Thank you.

MR, DEMASI: For the parking, can you go
back to the parking diagram please?

MR STAHL: Wo is talking?

MR. DEMASI: Bill DeMasi.

You indicated there's 40 spots in the
white area here and there's seven spots in the
gray area. |s that gray area underneath the
building still or is that uncovered?

MR. PEREIRAS: It is uncovered and it's at
grade with the building though.

MR. DEMASI: So, the ranp doesn't continue
up fromthe entranceway? It |evels out at that
poi nt ?

MR, PEREI RAS: Correct.

MR. DEMASI: And then, for exterior
elimnation, | didn't see anything on your
di agrans about any exterior elimnation
especially for entry and for the exit --

MR. PEREI RAS: Yeah, we have a lighting

slide and that's covered by the civil engineer.
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| do want to nmake a note that one of the
I nprovenents that we did is we actually
I ncreased the nunber of parking spaces to this
site in our proposal to 50 parking spaces. So,
that's sonething we hope to present in the near
future.

MR, DEMASI: But you don't have any
illumnation on the architecture diagrans you
sai d?

MR. PEREIRAS: Not on the architectural.
We have it on the civil engineering draw ngs.

MR. DEMASI: Thank you. That's it from

CHAl R\MOVAN SZARO  Any ot her questi ons
fromthe board?

MR. FORSHNER: | have a nunber of
questions if this an opportune tinme?

CHAIl RWOVAN SZARO. Go ahead, Gary.

MR, FORSHNER: Is this subject to a
redevel opnent pl an?

MR, PEREIRAS:. | think our planner is the
person appropriate to respond to that.

MR STAHL: Jason, | don't see it.

MR. FORSHNER |s the use and density

permtted here?
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MR PEREI RAS: Again, the planner will be
speaking to that. He'll do a nuch better job
that | can on explaining density on this.

MR. STAHL: Those are for the 6 variances
or 8 with regard to bulk that Jason has call ed
out in his April 22 --

MR. VALETUTTG This is M. Valetutto.

Gary, the use is an approved use for the
zone. The zone does not have a density
requi renment. However, if you turn to page 3 of
10 of ny report comrent 7C, it's called part of
t he devel opnent regul ations that the density of
the projection, recreational, and other spaces
shal|l be determ ned by characteristics of the
site, its location --

(I'naudi bl e.)

-- although there isn't a bul k schedul e
standard for the zone. There is sonething in
our | and devel opnent that the density shoul d be
sonmewhat consi der ed.

MR, FORSHNER: | appreciate that
clarification.

Can anyone tell ne what the -- first of
all, the density of what we had before and |

know we' re tal ki ng about there were apartnents
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there and then there was the market, so maybe
it's a square footage conparison. |'mjust
trying to get a sense of how this conpares to
what was there previously.

M5. HUGHES: Previously, the building was
18 units | may be incorrect, but | believe it
was 18 he said.

MR, PEREI RAS. 18 plus the commercia
space. In these two structures that you see
her on ny screen, |I'mnot sure if it's updated
yet, the two existing multifam |y structures
that were 18 units and then there was the
comer ci al mar ket pl ace as wel | .

MR, FORSHNER: Can you tell us how the
bui | di ng coverage of what was there before
conpares to what's being proposed now?

MR, PEREIRAS:. | could calculate that for
you and get back to you in a little bit. |

don't know what the existing building coverage

I'S.

MR. FORSHNER: Cot it.

| gather this | ot ends at roughly the tree
line that's there. |t doesn't extend to the

waterfront, correct?

VMR. PEREI RAS: Correct.
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MR FORSHNER: And then, at the end of it
on one of the plans towards roughly where the
tree line is there was a neandering |line on the
plan. |s that nmeandering |line the tree |line or
Is that sonething else that's there?

MR. PEREIRAS: That is the tide line.

MR. FORSHNER: The what |ine?

MR, PEREIRAS: Tide |ine.

MR, FORSHNER: And you nentioned with
regard to the plan it showed sone on-street
public parking. You said that that was private
property. Was that property owned by this
applicant or was it another private party that
owmns it?

MR PEREIRAS: |[It's another private party
that has nothing to do with this application.

MR. FORSHNER: Then, on the one plan and I
don't recall which one it is, it |looks like
there's sone areas that jut out into the right
of way into Rosewell is that private | and owned
by this applicant that juts into the right of
way or is that sonething el se?

MR. PEREIRAS: There are no pieces of the
property that juts over the right of way. W

are setback fromthe property line in our
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pr oposal .

MR, FORSHNER: Can you show us the site
pl an again? | just want to nmake sure what that
one area was that | was |looking at? |[|f you
coul d bl ow that up, you see al ong Rosewel |
there's sone areas that you have that are

hi ghl i ght ed or dar kened?

MR, PEREIRAS: [|'mlooking at the civil
engi neer's drawi ngs right now, |I'mnot sure why
he has that highlighted. | can see what that

is. That is where he has to saw cut the street
in order to get to the utilities, | believe

not hing other than that. |It's not any
structure that we propose.

MR. FORSHNER: | heard the discussion with
regard to the elevator. WII that be
consistent wth building code and fl ood hazard
rul es?

MR. PEREIRAS: Yes, it would. W would
have so conply.

MR, FORSHNER: If you leave this plan up
if you |l ook at the driveway towards the right,
it looks like the entry way which | assune
| eads to the drive aisle for the parking is two

way and directly in the rear of it, it's one
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way, can you explain what that is?

MR. PEREIRAS: Correct, the rear aisle
tapers down to a nmuch nore narrow space so that
wasn't appropriate for two-way driving. So,
the two-way directional traffic would just be
into the building and then it would be a
one-way out fromthe rear. However, that is
sonet hing we conpleted elimnated in our
revision that we would |ike to have the
opportunity to present to the board in the
future. We elimnated that drive along the
ri ght-hand side, replaced it wth additiona
| andscapi ng, and isol ated everything to one
dri veway along the north of the property. And
take the drive aisle along the rear as well so
that we have additional parking and it's a nuch
cl eaner circul ation.

MR. FORSHNER: And | gather that's going
to be presented to us at a subsequent hearing?
MR, PEREIRAS. | would be happy and

thrilled to present it now. W would
absolutely present it at another hearing if
this board sees fit.

MR, FORSHNER: Par ki ng, does the parking

neet or exceed RSIS requirenents?
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MR. PEREI RAS: W have a traffic engineer
that's going to talk at | ength about that.

VWhat | will tell you right nowis that we w ||
have 50 parking spaces in our revision.

MR, FORSHNER: How many are required, do
you know?

CHAIl RWOVAN SZARO. | believe it's 67.

MR. PEREI RAS: That sounds right.

MR. FORSHNER 67 is required and you're
proposi ng 50.

MR. PEREIRAS: That is correct.

MR, FORSHNER: Were you do intend --

MR. PEREI RAS: Based on RSI S standards and
we are close to public transit.

MR. FORSHNER: Are you asking for relief
because you don't think there's going to be as
much requirenment for parking? And this may not
be a question for you, but this is where it's
come up so far, so if you want to defer, 1"l
defer. | guess ny question is, if you require
t he additional parking, where will those people
par k?

MR, PEREIRAS: W don't expect additiona
demand, and we have data to support that, and

our traffic engineer will speak at length to
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t hat .

MR, STAHL: Joe Staigar is the witness for
traffic.

MR. FORSHNER: | noticed himhere and |
figured that's what he was here for.

The height of this building it doesn't
appear at first glance it's going to have a
maj or i npact on propertied in the area, but can
you di scuss that because |I think this building
Is going to taller than any of the other
structures in the area nostly which are
single-famly honmes?

MR. PEREIRAS: It is. | don't think the
difference in height is going to inpact any of
t he nei ghbors.

We have a planner that's going to talk a
little bit about that as well. What we're
going to propose in our revision is a building
hei ght of 48 feet. W're actually reducing it
even further fromwhat we showed originally and
| think it actually fits well into the
nei ghbor hood as far as scal e.

MR, FORSHNER: It is and |I'm not
necessarily suggesting that there's a probl em

wthit, but it is taller than other structures
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I n that area.

MR, PEREIRAS. It is.

MR FORSHNER: In fact, | don't think
there's any other structure in that area that's
that height, but 1'Il defer that because, as
you point out, you have a pl anner.

This is a twofold question. One is, is
t here any affordabl e housing required, and, if

so, is there any affordabl e housing?

MR, PEREIRAS: | don't believe there's any
af f ordabl e housing required, but that will not
be ny role to say. | will defer to our planner

as well who has reviewed the affordabl e housing
pl an.

MR FORSHNER WII| this project or sone
of the units in the project have a view of the
water or wll their view of the water be
bl ocked by the forestation that there's now?

MR. PEREI RAS: Everything to the east
shoul d have a view of the water. Sone
forestation is going to block the first row of
apartnments a bit, but everything on the second
and third residential |evels should have nice
Vi ews.

MR FORSHNER: Just for context, fromthe
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end of your property line furthest from
Rosewel |, fromthere until the water, what is
there? |s that owned by soneone? |Is that
going to be devel oped? Can soneone just give
me some context there?

MR, PEREIRAS:. | think our civil engineer
is going to talk about that.

MR, FORSHNER: |'Il defer that.

This is just an informational question on
nmy part if anyone knows what the expected rents
are going to be?

MR. PEREIRAS: 1'Il let ownership talk
about that.

MR, FORSHNER: Those are my questi ons.

The only other thing is again if you can
gi ve us sone idea of the square footage
proposed and | think rather than square footage
because you have at |east one extra floor here,
| think I'd be nore interested in building
coverage, so what your footprint is from what
was there and to what is proposed. And it
sounds |ike you're going to quickly go to other
w t nesses so why don't we give you a chance to
cal cul ate that conme back to you but 1"l defer

our chair.
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MR, PEREI RAS: Qur coverage currently is
78 percent of the site, which is 22,683. |
need to calculate for you what was there
exi sting.

MR, FORSHNER: Are you cal cul ating
I npervi ous coverage or buil ding coverage?

MR, PEREI RAS: That is building coverage.
You know what, |'m going to check nmy nunbers
and 1'll give you answers for both the existing
and proposed when we get back online.

MR. FORSHNER: Thank you.

CHAIl RWOVAN SZARO.  Any ot her questions?

MR, KELLY: This is TomKelly. | have a
question in reference to the HVAC systens.

What type of HVAC systens do we have? |Is
anyt hi ng nounted rooftop?

MR. PEREI RAS: What we're proposing is --
let me bring it up so that we could -- we're
proposi ng PTAC units. If you |ook at the
proposed rendering that we have that we're
wor ki ng, we show the | ocation of those PTAC
units underneath the w ndows of each of the
space so there are no additional nechani cal
units with closets within the space. There are

no condensers on the site. There are no
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condensers on the roof other than what's going
to service the hallways which is going to be a
package unit that's on the roof and is hidden
fromany view of the street by neans of the
parapets that we have on our roof.

MR, KELLY: There's going to be a
screening proposed to --

MR, PEREI RAS. Yes, we're proposing a
smal | parapet that's going to cover any view of
t he package rooftop unit. The rooftop unit is
| ocated near the mddle of the building and it
woul d be inpossible to see that from anywhere
on the site. W are taller than the nei ghbors.

MR KELLY: 1I'mgoing to go back to one
ot her area that Chairwonman Szaro brought up.
I'"'mgoing to go back to the garbage room

It appears as though the garbage roomis
consistent with the dinensions and | didn't
scale your drawings to knowit's 1/8. |I'm
going to back to approxi nmate di mensions of the
par ki ng spot being 9-foot by 18-foot. That
appears to be the approxi mate di nensions of
your garbage room | heard sonebody say
there's going to be a conpacter, maybe |

m sheard. Are there just going to be a

Veritext Lega Solutions
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container? Wen it comes down the chute,
what's going to happen with the garbage?

MR. PEREI RAS: Ownership actually just |et
me know that they're planning to have daily
pick up and it's going to be private daily pick
up so that's how they're addressing it.

MR, KELLY: So, we have a 9-byl1l8 room
that's going to handl e garbage for all of the
units and there's going to be sonebody who is
on site? So, there's going to be a
superi ntendent that resides here?

MR. PEREIRAS: Yes, there will be a

superintendent in the building addressing the

garbage. I'mnot sure if he's going to reside
there or not, but he will be at the building
every day.

MR. KELLY: Again, back to the anount of
gar bage for the anmobunt of units, we have a
9-by-18 room what type of containers do we
have at the end of the chutes? | think what we
need i s sonebody to nmake sure that we have
sonebody that can sufficiently handle -- it's
not a big roomfor the anmount of units. |
don't know what a recycling can is, the size of

it, let's say it's probably 2-foot by 2-foot,
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how nmuch can you fit in the room and how often
is it taken it out with garbage and recycling
it's the sane room at 9-foot-by-18?

MR. PEREIRAS. 1'Il get you sone
specifications on that and I'l|l be able to
expand on ny testinony next tinme we speak.

| can say from experience in many
buildings this is actually a generous size room
for garbage for a building of this scale. W
have done nuch smaller. W have handl ed nuch,
much smaller. And | wll prepare
speci fications of the conpacter and di nensions
with all the garbage material and canisters.

MR, KELLY: Thank you, sir.

CHAl RAMOMAN SZARO  Any ot her questions?

MR. FORSHNER: Yeah, related to that
di scussi on about the trash, wth regard to the
trash, I'd be interested to know how it gets
fromthe trash enclosure, or trash room or
what ever you call it to the curb, and howit's
renmoved, and if it's renoved by truck how t hat
truck is going to operate so it doesn't inpact
traffic and the |ike?

CHAl RMOVAN SZARO | think | asked that

earlier, but please go ahead.
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MR, PEREIRAS.: W will -- we're clearly
going to be expanding on our testinony. W'II
have informati on on the garbage service
conpany. We'Ill |let you know how it's handl ed.
It depends a |lot on the conpany if they want it

wi t hi n bags or whether they want it in a

container. W'Il|l have that set up for you and
we'll be able to address that in our follow ng
meeti ng.

MR, STAHL: So, that may be sonething M.
Staigar wants to address at sone point in tine
as M. Forshner's question really deals, |
think with adjacent roadways and any conflicts
that may be created. |1'mjust making a
suggestion that Joe Staigar consider that for
his testinony.

CHAl RMOVAN SZARO  Anyt hing el se, Gary?

MR, FORSHNER: That's it.

CHAIl RWOVAN SZARO.  Any ot her questions?

MR, KELLY: One nore question, Tom Kel |y.

By the way, the ADA spaces, there's only
an access aisle between two of them and
obviously there's no van accessi bl e space and
they're going to need an access aisle for each

ADA space unl ess they share one, so they're

Veritext Lega Solutions

800-227-8440 973-410-4040



© 00 N o o~ wWw N

N N N N N N P B P PP R R R R
a A W N BB O © 0O N O 0o~ W N+, O

Page 59

probably going to | ose nore parking than they
have al r eady.

MR. PEREI RAS. What we're proposing in our
revisions, if you can see now, | have parKking
space 19, and parking space 18, and parking
space 45, these are ADA parking spaces with the
adequate aisle size with the adequate van size
and we're actually increasing the nunber of
par ki ng that we have. W w Il have 50 parKking
spaces and ADA spaces are fully conpliant with
clear access into all --

MR, FORSHNER: If someone parks in those
handi cap spaces, how do they access access to
t he el evator?

MR PEREIRAS: So, the elevator is
directly across the aisle to them It's a very
confortable roll right into the elevator. The
entrance to the main |lobby is at grade with the
parking | evel and they have access directly to
the el evator there.

MR. FORSHNER: Thank you.

CHAl RMOVAN SZARO  Any ot her questions?

M5. HUGHES: This is Holly.

| just wanted to know if there was a need

for an el evator bul khead or machi ne room at the
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r oof ?

MR, PEREI RAS. There is going to be a
smal | el evator bul khead. There is no need for
an el evator machine roomin the bul khead but
there will be a little bit of a bul khead for
overrides. |It's not going to be visible from
the street |evel.

M5. HUGHES: Thank you.

CHAIl RMOVAN SZARO  Jason?

MR, VALETUTTO | appreciate the testinony
given by M. Pereiras. He answered a mpjority
of comments in regards to especially the trash
roomthat was unl abeled. That's why | did not
know there was a chute and in regards to the
heati ng and air-conditioning of the building.

The one topic | would |ike you to discuss
was ny comment on page 8 of 10 on ny report,
testinony for sheet Z-03 in regards to the
proposed attic plans. Do you have the access
points | abeled within the ceilings of the four
units? | just wanted to know the nature of
that attic. It's unclear if it's going to be
for storage just for those fourth floor units
or if there's nmechanicals up in there.

MR PEREIRAS: Qur initial intentions were
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sinply taking advantage of the pitched roof and
created sone storage for those top units with
the pull down | adder. That said, we rethought
this and we're conpletely renoving that space
fromour application. That is conpletely
stricken fromour proposal in the revised

dr awi ngs.

MR, VALETUTTO  Thank you.

Mary, | don't know if you said this
earlier in the neeting about your cut off at
10:00 p.m You may want to reiterate it now.

CHAl RWOVAN SZARO. | didn't say it and |
was | ooking for kind of a break for that, but
I'"'msure we have a few nore experts to go. |
would |ike to stop this on or about 10 o' cl ock.
So, if you want to maybe plan accordingly with
your next expert or testinony.

What | also nay do is give you an
opportunity to -- you tal ked a | ot about the
new pl ans and the changes that have been nade,
so it may al so give us an opportunity to be
able to view those.

MR, STAHL: Madane Chai rwoman, that's
going to be sonething Jason's going to have to

di scuss whether or not he's going to have an
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opportunity to review those plans prior to
anot her neeting, or stay with the old plans and
their comrents or responses.

Has M. Downs been relieved? Has he been
excused since he was the | ast application?

It's up to the chairwonman, | don't think
we're going to get to you, but that's her call.

MR DOMS: |'massumng you're going to
go with another witness in this application?

MR, ROTHVAN:. We have several. | don't
know how | ong your application would take.

MR, DOMWNS: Hopefully less than a half an
hour, but | don't know. The way it's going, it
| ooks like, I1'mgoing to have to ask for an
adj our nnment .

MR ROTHVAN. If | may, Madane Chair,
we're clearly not going to be done this
evening. |If M. Downs can acconplish his
application in the half hour, we're still going
to need an adjournnment. Qur architect is going
to have to cone back as well.

CHAl RMOMAN SZARO | think again with
questions, | think, M. Downs, you're going to
need that. |Is that what you're requesting?

MR, DOMNS: | guess |I'mgoing to request
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to be put off to the next neeting and hopefully
we can do this. | have ny experts here that
are online.

Of the record.

(Wher eupon, an off-the-record
di scussi on was hel d.)

CHAl RAMOVAN SZARO M. Rot hnan, how woul d
you li ke to proceed here?

MR, ROTHVAN: In light of the board's
policy of a hard stop at 10 o' clock, | don't
believe we're going to get very far with the
engineer. |'Il ask for an adjournnment which
woul d acconplish the applicant's desire to
submt responses to the planner and engi neer's
revi ew.

CHAI RWOVMAN SZARO,  Ckay.

MR. FORSHNER Can | nmake a suggestion and
that's whether you want to open it to the
public to allow themto conment or save that
until the next neeting.

CHAl R\MOVAN SZARO:  Let's save that for the
next neeting and if we just pause here because,
again, | think this mght be a good tine to
pause. |If we have any comments for M. Rothnman

or any of the experts right now, | certainly
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wi Il open that up.

MR. KOM NKI EW CZ: Point of order, there
still needs to be a public portion for the
general part of the neeting.

CHAl R\MOVAN SZAROC: W still have the rest
of neeting that we're going to finish up on
with, Scott, yes. W are going to close this
heari ng.

MR, STAHL: WMadane Chairwonman, if it may
pl ease the board, you never know if the public
will be here at the next neeting, they have sat
through this, so we normally it up at the
conclusion of this session rem nding the public
that there are witnesses that have not
testified who may offer sonme of the information
and then we would open it up again at the
conclusion of M. Rothman's case.

CHAIl RWOVAN SZARO.  Absol utely fine.

Wiy don't we ask if the board nenbers have
any conmments and then we can open it up to the
public?

M5. HUGHES: | have a question.

CHAl RWOMAN SZARO  Janet, can you go on
mut e.

M5. HUGHES:. | just want to clarify, the
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heari ng next neeting wll they be presenting to
us all new plans wth all the changes that they
have i ncorporated based on Jason's comments?
This is very confusing for us and it's very
confusing for the public, so | think as a board
we need to cone together and establish very
clear defined rules as to how our applicants
are handling the letters that Jason sends out.
It doesn't do anybody in any good to be in a
state of confusion. | would just like to
identify what that |ooks |like so the public is
very clear and we are very clear.

MR, STAHL: Jason, what is your position
on the receipt of and review of plans for the
next neeting? And then the board can opt in as
to what their feelings are.

MR, VALETUTTGO | was goi ng suggest that
they definitely should be submtting the new
engi neering plans, the new architectural plans
because those are obviously what the applicant
has changed their proposal to, and what the
board will be voting on. So, right now we're
hearing that, oh, we closed off this driveway,
oh, we've increased parking. The board hasn't

seen that. The board doesn't know what they're
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voting on. So, | agree, they should be
submtting those plans as ASAP and per
ordi nance because this is now another further
review, they're supposed to be providing
33 percent of the original escrow that was set
for this application. | don't have those
nunbers in front of me but they should be
providing that as well to cover the extra
review that's going to have to occur.

MR, STAHL: How nuch prior to the neeting
are they required to present the revised plans?

MR. VALETUTTG Well, the board had put in
a policy the plans should be submtted at | east
20 days before the next neeting. However, due
to the size of this review, as soon as possible
Is really what it should be if they really want
me to be able --

MR. STAHL: They may have hardly according
to Manny and M. Rot hman.

MR, VALETUTTO W haven't heard from Any
sayi ng she's recei ved anyt hi ng.

M5. RUSSO No, | didn't receive the new
pl ans.

MR STAHL: M. Rothman, the faster you

can do it would be appreci ated because |I know

800-227-8440

Veritext Lega Solutions

973-410-4040



© 00 N o o~ wWw N

N N N N N N P B P PP R R R R
a A W N BB O © 0O N O 0o~ W N+, O

Page 67

t hat Jason and | have a nunber of resol utions,
so we have to read transcripts and then prepare
the resolutions, and they are tine consum ng,
and then he's got other applications he's got
to look at. So, as fast you can get themin,

t hen Jason can review them and the public here
on the call here tonight will be avail able al so
to review those pl ans.

MR, ROTHVAN: Absol utely.

MR, VALETUTTO As well as escrow.

MR. ROTHVAN: I'll contact Any regarding
t he revised escrow

CHAl RMOVAN SZARO  Any ot her questi ons
fromthe board right now?

M5. RUSSO W're revoting?

MR, KELLY: It's TomKelly. | just want
to say | just want to reiterate what Holly
Hughes said. There's too many things going on
here. W need to have full plans submtted
fromall the professionals for the applicant.
And | think it's unfair, | think, not only to
t he board nenbers but to the public because the
public is looking at one thing if they have
viewed the drawi ngs down at city hall and the

applicant is tal king about sonething else. W
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need to get all of the paperwork together and
everybody that's in the public, everybody
that's on the board needs to be informed with
everything that the applicant is proposing to
do.

That's it. Thank you.

CHAl RWOVAN SZARO. | agree 100 percent.

Thank you, Tom

Any ot her comments?

Any, did you have sonething to say?

M5. RUSSO Were we going to vote for this
application to be continued?

MR, STAHL: We're going to vote to open it
to the public first.

MB. RUSSO  Ckay.

MR, VALETUTTG This is M. Valetutto just
junping in real quick. | |ooked up the
original escrow was 5,000 for this application,
so 33 percent of that is 1, 650.

CHAl RMOVAN SZARO  Any ot her comments from
t he board?

At this tinme, I'd like a notion to open up
this hearing to the public only on this
application.

M5. KERN: Janet Kern nmakes noti on.
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CHAIl RAMOVAN SZARO  Thank you, Janet.

Second?

MR. FORSHNER: Second.

CHAIl RWOVAN SZARO.  Thank you, Gary.

At this tinme, the neeting is opened up to
t he public.

MR STAHL: W didn't vote on the notion,
Mary.

CHAl RAMOVAN SZARO We're going to vote
after the public you said.

MR. STAHL: No, no, no, the notion was
made and seconded. W can do it by a voice
vote. We don't have to do a roll call since
it's just opening to the public like all in
favor.

CHAl RMOVAN SZARO:  To open it up to the
public?

MR STAHL: Yes.

(A round of ayes.)

MR STAHL: Okay.

CHAl RMOVAN SZARO  Open it up to the
publ i c.

Wul d anybody |ike to speak or be heard?

MR HOREZCA: 1'll take the opportunity

since | have a chance?
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CHAl RAMOMAN SZARO  Go right ahead.

MR, HOREZCA: M nane is Andrew Horezca,
HOREZ-CA |I'mat 120 South Rosewel . |
apol ogi ze for junping in earlier it's just
based on ny lack of information about the
formality of the process. | appreciate you
having a brief period for the public conment.

| want to reassure you about the
timeliness of this.

Just briefly, | reserve ny main comments
for the continuation of this application but |
just want to echo what Ms. Hughes, M. Kelly,
and certainly M. Valetutto validated as far as
getting sonme clarity as to what the applicant
I's proposing specifically. And then, the
notice requirenents just to confirmas a
resi dent --

(I'naudi bl e.)

-- and ny coments prepared based on the
notice are different than what was presented
tonight. So, looking forward to whenever this
application is continued being able to nake ny
comments then based on what specifically the
applicant is seeking.

Thank you.
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CHAl RAMOMAN SZARO  Thank you for j oining
us and your comrents certainly understanding
the kind of timng of everything, but we
certainly always want to wel cone the public and
we want to nmake that sure all the public has a
voi ce, and that anything we see you see, and |
think I will certainly echo the comments of al
of the board, and that's why we don't like to
| ook at any kind of plans or draw ngs that we
haven't had an opportunity to see before
because as you can see all these different
conditions get a little bit m nd boggling when
you're trying to renmenber this changed, and
t hat changed, and everything else. So, we want
to nake sure it's fair to the board, it's fair
to the public, and it's also fair to the
appl i cant because we want to be able to vote on
what we're seeing not what we're trying to
remenber.

Thank you, sir.

Anyone el se fromthe public?

Do | have a notion to close to the public?

MR, KOM NKI EW CZ: Mpdtion to close public
portion.

CHAl RWOVAN SZARO  Second.
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M5. KERN:  Second.

CHAl RMOVAN SZARO:  Thank you, Janet.

Al in favor?

(A round of ayes.) REI1.MON

Qur neeting is closed to the public.

The next is | do have a notion to this
woul d be continued, |'mcorrect, Jim to
continue this application to our next neeting
which will be May 26?

MR. KOM NKI EW CZ: So noved.

MR. STAHL: Wthout further notice unless
the applicant -- we're not going to opine on
the notice. | didn't |ook at the new notice
but the applicant should review the notice to
make sure it's consistent with the MUL and
informthe public as to the application being
present ed.

MR, ROTHVAN. Can | just poll the
prof essionals for the applicant who are on if
they' re avail abl e 5-26?

CHAl RMOVAN SZARO  Can you just hold that
t hought until | get a second.

Do | have second?

M5. KERN:  Second.

CHAl R\MOVAN SZARO: Go ahead, M. Rot hman.
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MR ROTHVAN:  Madane Chair, as to the
applicants' professionals, is anyone not
avai | abl e on 5-26.

MR STAI GAR:  No.

CHAl RMOVAN SZARO Ay, do you know
of f hand when the next neeting is in June?

MS. RUSSO O fhand, no, |let ne check

really quick.

MR, VALETUTTO | believe it's June 23
because that's the day. |'mcom ng back from
Di sney.

CHAl RMOVAN SZARO M. Rot hman, My or
June?

MR, ROTHVAN. Joe, are you avail abl e 5-26?

MR STAI GAR  Yes.

MR, ROTHVAN:  Any ot her professionals not
available? W'd like to go in May. W'IIl be
ready with the subm ssion this week.

MR. SPATZ: |I'm avail abl e.

CHAl RMOVAN SZARO  Then, good to go for
May ?

MR. ROTHMAN: Yes, Madane Chair.

CHAl RAMOMAN SZARO  Thank you.

Wth that, can | have a roll call, Any?

M5. RUSSO  Chai rwoman Mary Szaro?
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CHAl RAOVAN SZARO  Yes.

M5. RUSSO  Scott Kom nkiew cz?
MR, KOM NKI EW CZ:  Yes.

M5. RUSSO. Mayor Fred Henry.
MAYOR HENRY:  Yes.

M5. RUSSO Reilly?

MR, REILLY: Yes.

CHAl RAMOMAN SZARO  Tom Kel | y?
MR KELLY: Yes.

M5. RUSSO  Janet Kern?

Hol Iy Hughes?

HUGHES: Yes.

RUSSO Gary Forshner?
FORSHNER:  Yes.

RUSSO. W I |iam DeMasi ?
DEMASI :  Yes.

RUSSO.  Janet Kern?

KERN:  Yes.

59 35D D

CHAIl RWOVAN SZARO.  Thank you.

Then, we will say you again in My.
MR, ROTHVAN: Thank you very nuch.
CHAIl RAMOMAN SZARO  Thank you, all.
That concludes this application.

(Time noted: 9:58)

RUSSC Roll call is conplete, Mary.
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CERTI FI CATI ON

|, ESTAMARI E CASTELLI - VELEZ, a Short hand
Reporter and Notary Public within and for the State
of New York, do hereby certify the foregoing to be a
true and accurate transcript to the best of ny
knowl edge and ability.

| further certify that | amnot related to
any of the parties to this action by bl ood or by
marriage and that I amin no way interested in the

outcone of this matter.
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